St. Bernard Parish Certified Copy

Randy S. Nunez Clerk of Court

St. Bernard Parish Courthouse Chalmette, LA 70044 (504) 271-3434

Received From:

ST BERNARD PARISH GOVERNMENT 8201 WEST JUDGE PEREZ DRIVE ATTENTION: BLAIR ELLINWOOD CHALMETTE, LA 70043

First MORTGAGOR

ST BERNARD PARISH GOVERNMENT

First MORTGAGEE

MATHES BRIERRE ARCHITECTS APC

Index Type: MORTGAGES File Number: 622570

Type of Document: AGREEMENT

Book: 1895 **Page**: 282

Recording Pages: 42

Description: ST BERNARD PARISH NEW PUBLIC LIBRARY

Recorded Information

I hereby certify that the attached document was filed for registry and recorded in the Clerk of Court's office for St. Bernard Parish, Louisiana.

On (Recorded Date): 03/13/2019

At (Recorded Time): 10:45:53AM

Doc ID - 007940200042

CLERK OF COURT
RANDY S. NUNEZ
Parish of St. Bernard
I certify that this is a true copy of the attached document that was filed for registry and Recorded 03/13/2019 at 10:45:53
Recorded in Book 1895 Page 282
File Number 622570

Deputy Clerk

WIMANDY B. PLEETWOOD



Standard Form of Agreement Between Owner and Architect

AGREEMENT made as of the //day of in the year 2019 (In words, indicate day, month and year

BETWEEN the Architect's client identified as the Owner: (Name, legal status, address and other information)

St. Bernard Parish Government Parish Government Complex 8201 West Judge Perez Drive Chalmette LA 70043-1611 Telephone Number: 504.278.4300 Fax Number: 504.278.4480

and the Architect:

(Name, legal status, address and other information)

Mathes Brierre Architects, APC+Architects Beazley Moliere, Joint Venture P.O. Box 51877 Lafayette LA 70505

Telephone Number: 337.233.0614 Fax Number: 337.233.7338

for the following Project: (Name, location and detailed description)

St. Bernard Parish New Public Library 3121 E. Judge Perez Dr. Meraux LA 70075 St. Bernard Parish New Public Library The project consists of a new main library facility to be constructed on a green site located at 3121 E Judge Perez Dr, Meraux, LA 70075 The Building will be a new one-story facility approximately 22,500 sq. ft.

The Owner and Architect agree as follows.

ADDITIONS AND DELETIONS:

The author of this document has added information needed for its completion. The author may also have revised the text of the original AIA standard form. An Additions and Deletions Report that notes added information as well as revisions to the standard form text is available from the author and should be reviewed. A vertical line in the left margin of this document indicates where the author has added necessary information and where the author has added to or deleted from the original AIA text.

This document has important legal consequences. Consultation with an attorney is encouraged with respect to its completion or modification.

TABLE OF ARTICLES

- **INITIAL INFORMATION**
- 2 **ARCHITECT'S RESPONSIBILITIES**
- SCOPE OF ARCHITECT'S BASIC SERVICES
- SUPPLEMENTAL AND ADDITIONAL SERVICES
- 5 **OWNER'S RESPONSIBILITIES**
- COST OF THE WORK
- 7 **COPYRIGHTS AND LICENSES**
- **CLAIMS AND DISPUTES**
- **TERMINATION OR SUSPENSION**
- 10 **MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS**
- 11 COMPENSATION
- 12 SPECIAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS
- 13 SCOPE OF THE AGREEMENT

ARTICLE 1 INITIAL INFORMATION

§ 1.1 This Agreement is based on the Initial Information set forth in this Section 1.1.

(For each item in this section, insert the information or a statement such as "not applicable" or "unknown at time of execution.")

§ 1.1.1 The Owner's program for the Project:

(Insert the Owner's program, identify documentation that establishes the Owner's program, or state the manner in which the program will be developed.)

Program is included in Basic Services.

§ 1.1.2 The Project's physical characteristics:

(Identify or describe pertinent information about the Project's physical characteristics, such as size; location; dimensions; geotechnical reports; site boundaries; topographic surveys; traffic and utility studies; availability of public and private utilities and services; legal description of the site, etc.)

To be determined

§ 1.1.3 The Owner's budget for the Cost of the Work, as defined in Section 6.1:

(Provide total and, if known, a line item breakdown.)

The Project Construction Budget is \$8,212,500.00 as indicated in Exhibit A

§ 1.1.4 The Owner's anticipated design and construction milestone dates:.1 dates, if any:

Design phase milestone

To be determined

.2 Construction commencement date:

Init.

To be determined

.3 Substantial Completion date or dates:

To be determined

.4 Other milestone dates:

To be determined

§ 1.1.5 The Owner intends the following procurement and delivery method for the Project: (Identify method such as competitive bid or negotiated contract, as well as any requirements for accelerated or fast-track design and construction, multiple bid packages, or phased construction.)

Competitive Bid

§ 1.1.6

(Paragraphs deleted)

§ 1.1.6.1 § 1.1.7 The Owner identifies the following representative in accordance with Section 5.3: (List name, address, and other contact information.)

Guy S. McInnis St. Bernard Parish Government 8201 West Judge Perez Drive Chalmette LA 70043 Telephone Number: 504.278.4331

Fax Number: 504.278.4300 gmcinnis@sbpg.net

§ 1.1.8 The persons or entities, in addition to the Owner's representative, who are required to review the Architect's submittals to the Owner are as follows: (List name, address, and other contact information.)

Donald R. Bourgeois 504-410-3092 dbourgeois@sbpg.net

§ 1.1.9 The Owner shall retain the following consultants and contractors:

(List name, legal status, address, and other contact information.)

.1 Geotechnical Engineer:

To be determined

.2 Survey: All South Consulting Engineers

John S. Teegarden, PLS 652 Papworth Avenue Metairie LA 70005 504-322-2783

Testing: The Beta Group

Tim Burbach P. O. Box 2203

lnit.

Gretna LA 70054 504-227-2273

Fax: 504-227-2274

§ 1.1.10 The Architect identifies the following representative in accordance with Section 2.3: (List name, address, and other contact information.)

Albert F. Moliere, III, AIA
Mathes Brierre Architects, APC+Architects Beazley Moliere, Joint Venture
P. O. Box 51877
Lafayette LA 70505

Telephone Number: 337.233.0614 Fax Number: 337.233.7338

Mobile Number: 337.230.7312

Email Address: almoliere@archbm.com

§ 1.1.11 The Architect shall retain the consultants identified in Sections 1.1.11.1 and 1.1.11.2: (List name, legal status, address, and other contact information.)

§ 1.1.11.1 Consultants retained under Basic Services:

.1 Structural Engineer:

Morphy, Makofsky Inc. Jonathan Sofranko 336 N. Jefferson Davis Pkwy New Orleans, LA 70119 Telephone Number: 504-488-1317

.2 Mechanical Engineer:

GVA Engineering LLC David C. Code, PE 2615 Edenborn Ave., Suite C Metairie LA 70002 Telephone Number: 504-780-9330 Fax Number: 504-780-9419

.3 Electrical Engineer:

GVA Engineering LLC David C. Code, PE 2615 Edenborn Ave., Suite C Metairie LA 70002 Telephone Number: 504-780-9330

Fax Number: 504-780-9419

.4 Civil Engineer:

Meyer Engineers, Ltd Rick Meyer 4937 Hearst Street, Suite 1B Metairie LA 70001 Telephone Number: 504-885-9892

Fax Number: 504-887-5056GVA Engineering LLC

.5 Library Programming Consultant:

Denelle Wrightson 7920 Deer Trail Drive Dallas TX 75238

Telephone Number: 469-232-5245

§ 1.1.11.2 Consultants retained under Supplemental Services:

To Be Determined

§ 1.1.12 Other Initial Information on which the Agreement is based:

Not Applicable

- § 1.2 The Owner and Architect may rely on the Initial Information. Both parties, however, recognize that the Initial Information may materially change and, in that event, the Owner and the Architect shall appropriately adjust the Architect's services, schedule for the Architect's services, and the Architect's compensation. The Owner shall adjust the Owner's budget for the Cost of the Work and the Owner's anticipated design and construction milestones, as necessary, to accommodate material changes in the Initial Information.
- § 1.3 The parties shall agree upon protocols governing the transmission and use of Instruments of Service or any other information or documentation in digital form. The parties will use AIA Document E203TM—2013, Building Information Modeling and Digital Data Exhibit, to establish the protocols for the development, use, transmission, and exchange of digital data.
- § 1.3.1 Any use of, or reliance on, all or a portion of a building information model without agreement to protocols governing the use of, and reliance on, the information contained in the model and without having those protocols set forth in AIA Document E203TM_2013, Building Information Modeling and Digital Data Exhibit, and the requisite AIA Document G202TM_2013, Project Building Information Modeling Protocol Form, shall be at the using or relying party's sole risk and without liability to the other party and its contractors or consultants, the authors of, or contributors to, the building information model, and each of their agents and employees.

ARTICLE 2 ARCHITECT'S RESPONSIBILITIES

- § 2.1 The Architect shall provide professional services as set forth in this Agreement. The Architect represents that it is properly licensed in the jurisdiction where the Project is located to provide the services required by this Agreement, or shall cause such services to be performed by appropriately licensed design professionals.
- § 2.2 The Architect shall perform its services consistent with the professional skill and care ordinarily provided by architects practicing in the same or similar locality under the same or similar circumstances. The Architect shall perform its services as expeditiously as is consistent with such professional skill and care and the orderly progress of the Project.
- § 2.3 The Architect shall identify a representative authorized to act on behalf of the Architect with respect to the Project.
- § 2.4 Except with the Owner's knowledge and consent, the Architect shall not engage in any activity, or accept any employment, interest or contribution that would reasonably appear to compromise the Architect's professional judgment with respect to this Project.

- § 2.5 The Architect shall maintain the following insurance until termination of this Agreement. If any of the requirements set forth below are in addition to the types and limits the Architect normally maintains, the Owner shall pay the Architect as set forth in Section 11.9.
- § 2.5.1 Commercial General Liability with policy limits of not less than one million dollars (\$ 1,000,000) for each occurrence and two million dollars (\$ 2,000,000) in the aggregate for bodily injury and property damage. St. Bernard Parish Government, its officers, agents, employees and volunteers shall be named as an Additional Insured with a Waiver of Subrogation.
- § 2.5.2 Automobile Liability covering vehicles owned, hired and non-owned vehicles used, by the Architect with policy limits of not less than one million dollars (\$ 1,000,000) per accident for bodily injury, death of any person, and property damage arising out of the ownership, maintenance and use of those motor vehicles, along with any other statutorily required automobile coverage. St. Bernard Parish Government, its officers, agents, employees and volunteers shall be named as an Additional Insured with a Waiver of Subrogation.
- § 2.5.3 The Architect may achieve the required limits and coverage for Commercial General Liability and Automobile Liability through a combination of primary and excess or umbrella liability insurance, provided such primary and excess or umbrella liability insurance policies result in the same or greater coverage as the coverages required under Sections 2.5.1 and 2.5.2, and in no event shall any excess or umbrella liability insurance provide narrower coverage than the primary policy. The excess policy shall not require the exhaustion of the underlying limits only through the actual payment by the underlying insurers.
- § 2.5.4 Workers' Compensation at statutory limits. Insurer shall agree to waive all rights of subrogation against St. Bernard Parish Government, its officers, agents, employees and volunteers for losses arising from work performed for St. Bernard Parish Government.
- § 2.5.5 Professional Liability covering negligent acts, errors and omissions in the performance of professional services with policy limits of not less than one million dollars (\$ 1,000,000) per claim and two million dollars (\$ 2,000,000) in the aggregate.
- § 2.5.6 Additional Insured Obligations. To the fullest extent permitted by law, the Architect shall cause the primary and excess or umbrella polices for Commercial General Liability and Automobile Liability to include the Owner as an additional insured for claims caused in whole or in part by the Architect's negligent acts or omissions. The additional insured coverage shall be primary and non-contributory to any of the Owner's insurance policies and shall apply to both ongoing and completed operations.
- § 2.5.7 The Architect shall provide certificates of insurance to the Owner that evidence compliance with the requirements in this Section 2.5. The Architect shall include all subs as an insured under its policies or shall be responsible for verifying and maintaining the certificates provided by each consultant. Consultants shall be subject to all of the requirements stated herein. St Bernard Parish Government reserves the right to request copies of consultant's insurance policies or certificates of insurance at any time.

§ 2.5.8 Indemnification/Hold Harmless Agreement

§ 2.5.8.1 Indemnity for claims that arise from non-professional work: Architect agrees to protect, defend, indemnify, save, and hold harmless, the St. Bernard Parish Government, all Departments, Agencies, Boards and Commissions, its officers, agents, servants, employees, and volunteers, from and against any and all claims, damages and liability arising out of injury or death to any person or the damage, loss or destruction of any property which may occur, or in any way grow out of, any negligent act or omission of Architect, its agents, servants, and employees or any and all costs, expenses and or attorney fees incurred by Architect as a result of any claims, demands, suites or causes of action, except those claims, demands, suits or causes of action arising out of the negligence of the St. Bernard Parish Government, Department, Agencies, Boards, Commissions, its officers, agents, servants, employees and volunteers. Architect agrees to investigate, handle, respond to, provide defense for and defend itself from any such claims, demands, suites or causes of action at its sole expense and agrees to bear all other costs and expenses related thereto.

§ 2.5.8.2 Indemnity for claims that arise from **professional services**, to the fullest extent permitted by law, Architect agrees to indemnify and hold Parish, their officers, directors, members and employees (the "Indemnified Parties"), harmless from and against liabilities, damages and costs (including reasonable attorney's fees where recoverable by law) to the extent caused by the negligence of Architect in performance of professional services. This indemnification expressly excludes the duty of Architect to defend Indemnified Parties. However, the absence of the duty to defend shall not preclude the recovery of reasonable attorneys' fees as a part of its damages where and to the extent such fees are caused by Architect's negligence.

ARTICLE 3 SCOPE OF ARCHITECT'S BASIC SERVICES

- § 3.1 The Architect's Basic Services consist of those described in this Article 3 and include usual and customary Landscape Design, civil, structural, mechanical, and electrical engineering services. Services not set forth in this Article 3 are Supplemental or Additional Services.
- § 3.1.1 The Architect shall manage the Architect's services, research applicable design criteria, attend Project meetings, communicate with members of the Project team, and report progress to the Owner.
- § 3.1.2 The Architect shall coordinate its services with those services provided by the Owner and the Owner's consultants. The Architect shall be entitled to rely on, and shall not be responsible for, the accuracy, completeness, and timeliness of, services and information furnished by the Owner and the Owner's consultants. The Architect shall provide prompt written notice to the Owner if the Architect becomes aware of any error, omission, or inconsistency in such services or information.
- § 3.1.3 As soon as practicable after the date of this Agreement, the Architect shall submit for the Owner's approval a schedule for the performance of the Architect's services. The schedule initially shall include anticipated dates for the commencement of construction and for Substantial Completion of the Work as set forth in the Initial Information. The schedule shall include allowances for periods of time required for the Owner's review, for the performance of the Owner's consultants, and for approval of submissions by authorities having jurisdiction over the Project. Once approved by the Owner, time limits established by the schedule shall not, except for reasonable cause, be exceeded by the Architect or Owner. With the Owner's approval, the Architect shall adjust the schedule, if necessary, as the Project proceeds until the commencement of construction.
- § 3.1.4 The Architect shall not be responsible for an Owner's directive or substitution, or for the Owner's acceptance of non-conforming Work, made or given without the Architect's written approval.
- § 3.1.5 The Architect shall contact governmental authorities required to approve the Construction Documents and entities providing utility services to the Project. The Architect shall respond to applicable design requirements imposed by those authorities and entities.
- § 3.1.6 The Architect shall assist the Owner in connection with the Owner's responsibility for filing documents required for the approval of governmental authorities having jurisdiction over the Project.

§ 3.2 Schematic Design Phase Services

- § 3.2.1 The Architect shall provide basic space programming services necessary to define the scope and size of the project and to identify equipment necessary for the function of the space as part of Basic Services. Programming included in Basic Services shall be limited to those services described above. All other exhaustive or detailed programming shall be considered additional services.
- § 3.2.2 The Architect shall prepare a preliminary evaluation of the space program, schedule, budget for the Cost of the Work, Project site, the proposed procurement and delivery method, and other Initial Information, each in terms of the other, to ascertain the requirements of the Project. The Architect shall notify the Owner of (1) any inconsistencies discovered in the information, and (2) other information or consulting services that may be reasonably needed for the Project.

- § 3.2.3 The Architect shall present its preliminary evaluation to the Owner and shall discuss with the Owner alternative approaches to design and construction of the Project. The Architect shall reach an understanding with the Owner regarding the requirements of the Project.
- § 3.2.4 Based on the Project requirements agreed upon with the Owner, the Architect shall prepare and present, for the Owner's approval, a preliminary design illustrating the scale and relationship of the Project components.
- § 3.2.5 Based on the Owner's approval of the preliminary design, the Architect shall prepare Schematic Design Documents for the Owner's approval. The Schematic Design Documents shall consist of drawings and other documents including a site plan, if appropriate, and preliminary building plans, sections and elevations; and may include some combination of study models, perspective sketches, or digital representations. Preliminary selections of major building systems and construction materials shall be noted on the drawings or described in writing.
- § 3.2.5.1 The Architect shall consider sustainable design alternatives, such as material choices and building orientation, together with other considerations based on program and aesthetics, in developing a design that is consistent with the Owner's program, schedule and budget for the Cost of the Work. The Owner may obtain more advanced sustainable design services as a Supplemental Service under Section 4.1.1.
- § 3.2.5.2 The Architect shall consider the value of alternative materials, building systems and equipment, together with other considerations based on program and aesthetics, in developing a design for the Project that is consistent with the Owner's program, schedule, and budget for the Cost of the Work.
- § 3.2.6 The Architect shall submit to the Owner an estimate of the Cost of the Work prepared in accordance with Section 6.3.
- § 3.2.7 The Architect shall submit the Schematic Design Documents to the Owner, and request the Owner's approval.

§ 3.3 Design Development Phase Services

- § 3.3.1 Based on the Owner's approval of the Schematic Design Documents, and on the Owner's authorization of any adjustments in the Project requirements and the budget for the Cost of the Work, the Architect shall prepare Design Development Documents for the Owner's approval. The Design Development Documents shall illustrate and describe the development of the approved Schematic Design Documents and shall consist of drawings and other documents including plans, sections, elevations, typical construction details, and diagrammatic layouts of building systems to fix and describe the size and character of the Project as to architectural, structural, mechanical and electrical systems, and other appropriate elements. The Design Development Documents shall also include outline specifications that identify major materials and systems and establish, in general, their quality levels.
- § 3.3.2 The Architect shall update the estimate of the Cost of the Work prepared in accordance with Section 6.3.
- § 3.3.3 The Architect shall submit the Design Development Documents to the Owner, advise the Owner of any adjustments to the estimate of the Cost of the Work, and request the Owner's approval.

§ 3.4 Construction Documents Phase Services

- § 3.4.1 Based on the Owner's approval of the Design Development Documents, and on the Owner's authorization of any adjustments in the Project requirements and the budget for the Cost of the Work, the Architect shall prepare Construction Documents for the Owner's approval. The Construction Documents shall illustrate and describe the further development of the approved Design Development Documents and shall consist of Drawings and Specifications setting forth in detail the quality levels and performance criteria of materials and systems and other requirements for the construction of the Work. The Owner and Architect acknowledge that, in order to perform the Work, the Contractor will provide additional information, including Shop Drawings, Product Data, Samples and other similar submittals, which the Architect shall review in accordance with Section 3.6.4.
- § 3.4.2 The Architect shall incorporate the design requirements of governmental authorities having jurisdiction over the Project into the Construction Documents.

- § 3.4.3 During the development of the Construction Documents, the Architect shall assist the Owner in the development and preparation of (1) procurement information that describes the time, place, and conditions of bidding, including bidding or proposal forms; (2) the form of agreement between the Owner and Contractor; and (3) the Conditions of the Contract for Construction (General, Supplementary and other Conditions). The Architect shall also compile a project manual that includes the Conditions of the Contract for Construction and Specifications, and may include bidding requirements and sample forms.
- § 3.4.4 The Architect shall update the estimate for the Cost of the Work prepared in accordance with Section 6.3.
- § 3.4.5 The Architect shall submit the Construction Documents to the Owner, advise the Owner of any adjustments to the estimate of the Cost of the Work, take any action required under Section 6.5, and request the Owner's approval.

§ 3.5 Procurement Phase Services

§ 3.5.1 General

The Architect shall assist the Owner in establishing a list of prospective contractors. Following the Owner's approval of the Construction Documents, the Architect shall assist the Owner in (1) obtaining either competitive bids or negotiated proposals; (2) confirming responsiveness of bids or proposals; (3) determining the successful bid or proposal, if any; and, (4) awarding and preparing contracts for construction.

§ 3.5.2 Competitive Bidding

- § 3.5.2.1 Bidding Documents shall consist of bidding requirements and proposed Contract Documents.
- § 3.5.2.2 The Architect shall assist the Owner in bidding the Project by:
 - .1 facilitating the distribution of Bidding Documents to prospective bidders:
 - .2 organizing and conducting a pre-bid conference for prospective bidders;
 - .3 preparing responses to questions from prospective bidders and providing clarifications and interpretations of the Bidding Documents to the prospective bidders in the form of addenda; and,
 - .4 organizing and conducting the opening of the bids, and subsequently documenting and distributing the bidding results, as directed by the Owner.
- § 3.5.2.3 If the Bidding Documents permit substitutions, upon the Owner's written authorization, the Architect shall, as an Additional Service, consider requests for substitutions and prepare and distribute addenda identifying approved substitutions to all prospective bidders.

§ 3.5.3 Negotiated Proposals

- § 3.5.3.1 Proposal Documents shall consist of proposal requirements and proposed Contract Documents.
- § 3.5.3.2 The Architect shall assist the Owner in obtaining proposals by:
 - .1 facilitating the distribution of Proposal Documents for distribution to prospective contractors and requesting their return upon completion of the negotiation process;
 - .2 organizing and participating in selection interviews with prospective contractors:
 - .3 preparing responses to questions from prospective contractors and providing clarifications and interpretations of the Proposal Documents to the prospective contractors in the form of addenda; and,
 - 4 participating in negotiations with prospective contractors, and subsequently preparing a summary report of the negotiation results, as directed by the Owner.
- § 3.5.3.3 If the Proposal Documents permit substitutions, upon the Owner's written authorization, the Architect shall, as an Additional Service, consider requests for substitutions and prepare and distribute addenda identifying approved substitutions to all prospective contractors.

§ 3.6 Construction Phase Services

§ 3.6.1 General

§ 3.6.1.1 The Architect shall provide administration of the Contract between the Owner and the Contractor as set forth below and in AIA Document A201TM—2007, General Conditions of the Contract for Construction as modified by the Owner's Supplementary Conditions. If the Owner and Contractor modify AIA Document A201–2007, those

modifications shall not affect the Architect's services under this Agreement unless the Owner and the Architect amend this Agreement.

- § 3.6.1.2 The Architect shall advise and consult with the Owner during the Construction Phase Services. The Architect shall have authority to act on behalf of the Owner only to the extent provided in this Agreement. The Architect shall not have control over, charge of, or responsibility for the construction means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures, or for safety precautions and programs in connection with the Work, nor shall the Architect be responsible for the Contractor's failure to perform the Work in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents. The Architect shall be responsible for the Architect's negligent acts or omissions, but shall not have control over or charge of, and shall not be responsible for, acts or omissions of the Contractor or of any other persons or entities performing portions of the Work.
- § 3.6.1.3 Subject to Section 4.2 and except as provided in Section 3.6.6.5, the Architect's responsibility to provide Construction Phase Services commences with the award of the Contract for Construction and terminates on the date the Architect issues the final Certificate for Payment.

§ 3.6.2 Evaluations of the Work

- § 3.6.2.1 The Architect shall visit the site at intervals appropriate to the stage of construction, or as otherwise required in Section 4.2.3, to become generally familiar with the progress and quality of the portion of the Work completed, and to determine, in general, if the Work observed is being performed in a manner indicating that the Work, when fully completed, will be in accordance with the Contract Documents. However, the Architect shall not be required to make exhaustive or continuous on-site inspections to check the quality or quantity of the Work. On the basis of the site visits, the Architect shall keep the Owner reasonably informed about the progress and quality of the portion of the Work completed, and promptly report to the Owner (1) known deviations from the Contract Documents, (2) known deviations from the most recent construction schedule submitted by the Contractor, and (3) defects and deficiencies observed in the Work.
- § 3.6.2.2 The Architect has the authority to reject Work that does not conform to the Contract Documents. Whenever the Architect considers it necessary or advisable, the Architect shall have the authority to require inspection or testing of the Work in accordance with the provisions of the Contract Documents, whether or not the Work is fabricated, installed or completed. However, neither this authority of the Architect nor a decision made in good faith either to exercise or not to exercise such authority shall give rise to a duty or responsibility of the Architect to the Contractor, Subcontractors, suppliers, their agents or employees, or other persons or entities performing portions of the Work.
- § 3.6.2.3 The Architect shall interpret and decide matters concerning performance under, and requirements of, the Contract Documents on written request of either the Owner or Contractor. The Architect's response to such requests shall be made in writing within any time limits agreed upon or otherwise with reasonable promptness.
- § 3.6.2.4 Interpretations and decisions of the Architect shall be consistent with the intent of, and reasonably inferable from, the Contract Documents and shall be in writing or in the form of drawings. When making such interpretations and decisions, the Architect shall endeavor to secure faithful performance by both Owner and Contractor, shall not show partiality to either, and shall not be liable for results of interpretations or decisions rendered in good faith. The Architect's decisions on matters relating to aesthetic effect shall be final if consistent with the intent expressed in the Contract Documents.
- § 3.6.2.5 Unless the Owner and Contractor designate another person to serve as an Initial Decision Maker, as that term is defined in AIA Document A201-2007, the Architect shall render initial decisions on Claims between the Owner and Contractor as provided in the Contract Documents.

§ 3.6.3 Certificates for Payment to Contractor

§ 3.6.3.1 The Architect shall review and certify the amounts due the Contractor and shall issue certificates in such amounts. The Architect's certification for payment shall constitute a representation to the Owner, based on the Architect's evaluation of the Work as provided in Section 3.6.2 and on the data comprising the Contractor's Application for Payment, that, to the best of the Architect's knowledge, information and belief, the Work has progressed to the point indicated, the quality of the Work is in accordance with the Contract Documents, and that the Contractor is entitled to payment in the amount certified. The foregoing representations are subject to (1) an evaluation of the Work for conformance with the Contract Documents upon Substantial Completion, (2) results of subsequent tests and inspections, (3) correction of minor deviations from the Contract Documents prior to completion, and (4) specific qualifications expressed by the Architect.

- § 3.6.3.2 The issuance of a Certificate for Payment shall not be a representation that the Architect has (1) made exhaustive or continuous on-site inspections to check the quality or quantity of the Work, (2) reviewed construction means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures, (3) reviewed copies of requisitions received from Subcontractors and suppliers and other data requested by the Owner to substantiate the Contractor's right to payment, or (4) ascertained how or for what purpose the Contractor has used money previously paid on account of the Contract Sum.
- § 3.6.3.3 The Architect shall maintain a record of the Applications and Certificates for Payment.

§ 3.6.4 Submittals

- § 3.6.4.1 The Architect shall review the Contractor's submittal schedule and shall not unreasonably delay or withhold approval of the schedule. The Architect's action in reviewing submittals shall be taken in accordance with the approved submittal schedule or, in the absence of an approved submittal schedule, with reasonable promptness while allowing sufficient time, in the Architect's professional judgment, to permit adequate review.
- § 3.6.4.2 The Architect shall review and approve, or take other appropriate action upon, the Contractor's submittals such as Shop Drawings, Product Data and Samples, but only for the limited purpose of checking for conformance with information given and the design concept expressed in the Contract Documents. Review of such submittals is not for the purpose of determining the accuracy and completeness of other information such as dimensions, quantities, and installation or performance of equipment or systems, which are the Contractor's responsibility. The Architect's review shall not constitute approval of safety precautions or construction means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures. The Architect's approval of a specific item shall not indicate approval of an assembly of which the item is a component.
- § 3.6.4.3 If the Contract Documents specifically require the Contractor to provide professional design services or certifications by a design professional related to systems, materials, or equipment, the Architect shall specify the appropriate performance and design criteria that such services must satisfy. The Architect shall review and take appropriate action on Shop Drawings and other submittals related to the Work designed or certified by the Contractor's design professional, provided the submittals bear such professional's seal and signature when submitted to the Architect. The Architect's review shall be for the limited purpose of checking for conformance with information given and the design concept expressed in the Contract Documents. The Architect shall be entitled to rely upon, and shall not be responsible for, the adequacy and accuracy of the services, certifications, and approvals performed or provided by such design professionals.
- § 3.6.4.4 Subject to Section 4.2, the Architect shall review and respond to requests for information about the Contract Documents. The Architect shall set forth, in the Contract Documents, the requirements for requests for information. Requests for information shall include, at a minimum, a detailed written statement that indicates the specific Drawings or Specifications in need of clarification and the nature of the clarification requested. The Architect's response to such requests shall be made in writing within any time limits agreed upon, or otherwise with reasonable promptness. If appropriate, the Architect shall prepare and issue supplemental Drawings and Specifications in response to the requests for information.
- § 3.6.4.5 The Architect shall maintain a record of submittals and copies of submittals supplied by the Contractor in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents.

§ 3.6.5 Changes in the Work

- § 3.6.5.1 The Architect may order minor changes in the Work that are consistent with the intent of the Contract Documents and do not involve an adjustment in the Contract Sum or an extension of the Contract Time. Subject to Section 4.2, the Architect shall prepare Change Orders and Construction Change Directives for the Owner's approval and execution in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- § 3.6.5.2 The Architect shall maintain records relative to changes in the Work.

User Notes:

§ 3.6.6 Project Completion

§ 3.6.6.1 The Architect shall:

- .1 conduct inspections to determine the date or dates of Substantial Completion and the date of final completion;
- .2 issue Certificates of Substantial Completion;
- .3 forward to the Owner, for the Owner's review and records, written warranties and related documents required by the Contract Documents and received from the Contractor; and,
- .4 issue a final Certificate for Payment based upon a final inspection indicating that, to the best of the Architect's knowledge, information, and belief, the Work complies with the requirements of the Contract Documents.
- § 3.6.6.2 The Architect's inspections shall be conducted with the Owner to check conformance of the Work with the requirements of the Contract Documents and to verify the accuracy and completeness of the list submitted by the Contractor of Work to be completed or corrected.
- § 3.6.6.3 When Substantial Completion has been achieved, the Architect shall inform the Owner about the balance of the Contract Sum remaining to be paid the Contractor, including the amount to be retained from the Contract Sum, if any, for final completion or correction of the Work.
- § 3.6.6.4 The Architect shall forward to the Owner the following information received from the Contractor: (1) consent of surety or sureties, if any, to reduction in or partial release of retainage or the making of final payment; (2) affidavits, receipts, releases and waivers of liens, or bonds indemnifying the Owner against liens; and (3) any other documentation required of the Contractor under the Contract Documents.
- § 3.6.6.5 The Architect shall provide one set of reproducible set of Record Documents showing changes made during Construction. Record Document services shall be limited to the inclusion of changes recorded by the Contractor on the Contractor's "Red-Line" drawings and inclusion of changes initiated by and accepted by the Owner and included in a Change Order.
- § 3.6.6 Upon request of the Owner, and prior to the expiration of one year from the date of Substantial Completion, the Architect shall, without additional compensation, conduct a meeting with the Owner to review the facility operations and performance.

ARTICLE 4 SUPPLEMENTAL AND ADDITIONAL SERVICES

§ 4.1 Supplemental Services

§ 4.1.1 The services listed below are not included in Basic Services but may be required for the Project. The Architect shall provide the listed Supplemental Services only if specifically designated in the table below as the Architect's responsibility, and the Owner shall compensate the Architect as provided in Section 11.2. Unless otherwise specifically addressed in this Agreement, if neither the Owner nor the Architect is designated, the parties agree that the listed Supplemental Service is not being provided for the Project.

(Designate the Architect's Supplemental Services and the Owner's Supplemental Services required for the Project by indicating whether the Architect or Owner shall be responsible for providing the identified Supplemental Service. Insert a description of the Supplemental Services in Section 4.1.2 below or attach the description of services as an exhibit to this Agreement.)

Supplemental Services	Responsibility
	(Architect, Owner, or not provided)
§ 4.1.1.2 Multiple preliminary designs	Architect 4.1.2.1.1
§ 4.1.1.3 Measured drawings	
§ 4.1.1.4 Existing facilities surveys	
§ 4.1.1.5 Site evaluation and planning	

User Notes:

Supplemen	ital Services	Responsibility
		(Architect, Owner, or not provided)
§ 4.1.1.6	Building Information Model management responsibilities	Architect 4.1.2.1.2
§ 4.1.1.7	Development of Building Information Models for post construction use	Architect 4.1.2.1.3
§ 4.1.1.8 services	Civil engineering beyond that required in basic	
§ 4.1.1.9 services	Landscape design beyond that required in basic	
	Value analysis	
	Detailed cost estimating beyond that required in Section 6.3	
§ 4.1.1.13	On-site project representation	
§ 4.1.1.14	Conformed documents for construction	
§ 4.1.1.15	As-designed record drawings	
§ 4.1.1.16	As-constructed record drawings	
§ 4.1.1.17	Post-occupancy evaluation	
§ 4.1.1.18	Facility support services	
	Tenant-related services	
§ 4.1.1.20	Architect's coordination of the Owner's consultants	
§ 4.1.1.21	Telecommunications/data design	Owner 4.1.2.2.1
§ 4.1.1.22	Security evaluation and planning	Owner 4.1.2.2.2
§ 4.1.1.23	Commissioning	Architect 4.1.2.1.4
§ 4.1.1.24	Fast-track design services	
§ 4.1.1.25	Multiple bid packages	
§ 4.1.1.26	Historic preservation	
§ 4.1.1.28	Other services provided by specialty Consultants	
§ 4.1.1.29O	ther Supplemental Services	

§ 4.1.2 Description of Supplemental Services

§ 4.1.2.1 A description of each Supplemental Service identified in Section 4.1.1 as the Architect's responsibility is provided below.

(Describe in detail the Architect's Supplemental Services identified in Section 4.1.1 or, if set forth in an exhibit, identify the exhibit. The AIA publishes a number of Standard Form of Architect's Services documents that can be included as an exhibit to describe the Architect's Supplemental Services.)

- § 4.1.2.1.1 Requests for multiple preliminary Design Options in addition to a maximum of two (2) Conceptual Designs shall be Supplemental Services.
- § 4.1.2.1.2 It is the Architect's intent to utilize Building Information Modeling (BIM) on this project as basic services, but only to the extent necessary to provide construction documents as described in 3.4 above. Any further development of BIM models for the Owner's separate use shall be considered additional services.

- § 4.1.2.1.3 Should the Owner desire to utilize the Project BIM Model for post construction uses the Architect shall update the model to reflect As-Built conditions. This will be considered Supplemental Services.
- § 4.1.2.1.4 Commissioning of Mechanical and Electrical Systems after completion of the project shall be provided by the Architect as Additional Services.
- § 4.1.2.2 A description of each Supplemental Service identified in Section 4.1.1 as the Owner's responsibility is provided below.

(Describe in detail the Owner's Supplemental Services identified in Section 4.1.1 or, if set forth in an exhibit, identify the exhibit.)

- § 4.1.2.2.1 Owner shall provide telecommunications and data networks design to the Architect for inclusion of infrastructure necessary to support those systems.
- § 4.1.2.2.2 Owner shall provide security and CCTV Systems designs to the Architect for inclusion of infrastructure necessary to support those systems.
- § 4.1.3 If the Owner identified a Sustainable Objective in Article 1, the Architect shall provide, as a Supplemental Service, the Sustainability Services required in AIA Document E204TM–2017, Sustainable Projects Exhibit, attached to this Agreement. The Owner shall compensate the Architect as provided in Section 11.2.

§ 4.2 Architect's Additional Services

The Architect may provide Additional Services after execution of this Agreement without invalidating the Agreement. Except for services required due to the fault of the Architect, any Additional Services provided in accordance with this Section 4.2 shall entitle the Architect to compensation pursuant to Section 11.3 and an appropriate adjustment in the Architect's schedule.

- § 4.2.1 Upon recognizing the need to perform the following Additional Services, the Architect shall notify the Owner with reasonable promptness and explain the facts and circumstances giving rise to the need. The Architect shall not proceed to provide the following Additional Services until the Architect receives the Owner's written authorization:
 - Services necessitated by a change in the Initial Information, previous instructions or approvals given by the Owner, or a material change in the Project including size, quality, complexity, the Owner's schedule or budget for Cost of the Work, or procurement or delivery method;
 - 2 Services necessitated by the enactment or revision of codes, laws, or regulations, including changing or editing previously prepared Instruments of Service;
 - .3 Changing or editing previously prepared Instruments of Service necessitated by official interpretations of applicable codes, laws or regulations that are either (a) contrary to specific interpretations by the applicable authorities having jurisdiction made prior to the issuance of the building permit, or (b) contrary to requirements of the Instruments of Service when those Instruments of Service were prepared in accordance with the applicable standard of care;
 - .4 Services necessitated by decisions of the Owner not rendered in a timely manner or any other failure of performance on the part of the Owner or the Owner's consultants or contractors;
 - .5 Preparing digital models or other design documentation for transmission to the Owner's consultants and contractors, or to other Owner-authorized recipients;
 - .6 Preparation of design and documentation for alternate bid or proposal requests proposed by the Owner;
 - .7 Preparation for, and attendance at, a public presentation, meeting or hearing;
 - .8 Preparation for, and attendance at, a dispute resolution proceeding or legal proceeding, except where the Architect is party thereto;
 - .9 Evaluation of the qualifications of entities providing bids or proposals;
 - .10 Consultation concerning replacement of Work resulting from fire or other cause during construction; or
 - .11 Assistance to the Initial Decision Maker, if other than the Architect.

User Notes:

- § 4.2.2 To avoid delay in the Construction Phase, the Architect shall provide the following Additional Services, notify the Owner with reasonable promptness, and explain the facts and circumstances giving rise to the need. If, upon receipt of the Architect's notice, the Owner determines that all or parts of the services are not required, the Owner shall give prompt written notice to the Architect of the Owner's determination. The Owner shall compensate the Architect for the services provided prior to the Architect's receipt of the Owner's notice.
 - .1 Reviewing a Contractor's submittal out of sequence from the submittal schedule approved by the Architect;
 - .2 Responding to the Contractor's requests for information that are not prepared in accordance with the Contract Documents or where such information is available to the Contractor from a careful study and comparison of the Contract Documents, field conditions, other Owner-provided information, Contractor-prepared coordination drawings, or prior Project correspondence or documentation;
 - .3 Preparing Change Orders and Construction Change Directives that require evaluation of Contractor's proposals and supporting data, or the preparation or revision of Instruments of Service;
 - .4 Evaluating an extensive number of Claims as the Initial Decision Maker; or,
 - .5 Evaluating substitutions proposed by the Owner or Contractor and making subsequent revisions to Instruments of Service resulting therefrom.
- § 4.2.3 The Architect shall provide Construction Phase Services exceeding the limits set forth below as Additional Services. When the limits below are reached, the Architect shall notify the Owner:
 - .1 Two (2) reviews of each Shop Drawing, Product Data item, sample and similar submittals of the Contractor
 - .2 Sixty-Five (65) visits to the site by the Architect during construction
 - .3 Two (2) inspections for any portion of the Work to determine whether such portion of the Work is substantially complete in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents
 - .4 Two (2) inspections for any portion of the Work to determine final completion.
- § 4.2.4 Except for services required under Section 3.6.6.5 and those services that do not exceed the limits set forth in Section 4.2.3, Construction Phase Services provided more than 60 days after (1) the date of Substantial Completion of the Work or (2) the initial date of Substantial Completion identified in the agreement between the Owner and Contractor, whichever is earlier, shall be compensated as Additional Services to the extent the Architect incurs additional cost in providing those Construction Phase Services.
- § 4.2.5 If the services covered by this Agreement have not been completed within Thirty (30) months of the date of this Agreement, through no fault of the Architect, extension of the Architect's services beyond that time shall be compensated as Additional Services.

ARTICLE 5 OWNER'S RESPONSIBILITIES

- § 5.1 Unless otherwise provided for under this Agreement, the Owner shall provide information in a timely manner regarding requirements for and limitations on the Project, including a written program, which shall set forth the Owner's objectives; schedule; constraints and criteria, including space requirements and relationships; flexibility; expandability; special equipment; systems; and site requirements.
- § 5.2 The Owner shall establish the Owner's budget for the Project, including (1) the budget for the Cost of the Work as defined in Section 6.1; (2) the Owner's other costs; and, (3) reasonable contingencies related to all of these costs. The Owner shall update the Owner's budget for the Project as necessary throughout the duration of the Project until final completion. If the Owner significantly increases or decreases the Owner's budget for the Cost of the Work, the Owner shall notify the Architect. The Owner and the Architect shall thereafter agree to a corresponding change in the Project's scope and quality.
- § 5.3 The Owner shall identify a representative authorized to act on the Owner's behalf with respect to the Project. The Owner shall render decisions and approve the Architect's submittals in a timely manner in order to avoid unreasonable delay in the orderly and sequential progress of the Architect's services.
- § 5.4 The Owner shall furnish surveys to describe physical characteristics, legal limitations and utility locations for the site of the Project, and a written legal description of the site. The surveys and legal information shall include, as applicable, grades and lines of streets, alleys, pavements and adjoining property and structures; designated wetlands;

adjacent drainage; rights-of-way, restrictions, easements, encroachments, zoning, deed restrictions, boundaries and contours of the site; locations, dimensions, and other necessary data with respect to existing buildings, other improvements and trees; and information concerning available utility services and lines, both public and private, above and below grade, including inverts and depths. All the information on the survey shall be referenced to a Project benchmark.

- § 5.5 The Owner shall furnish services of geotechnical engineers, which may include test borings, test pits, determinations of soil bearing values, percolation tests, evaluations of hazardous materials, seismic evaluation, ground corrosion tests and resistivity tests, including necessary operations for anticipating subsoil conditions, with written reports and appropriate recommendations.
- § 5.6 The Owner shall provide the Supplemental Services designated as the Owner's responsibility in Section 4.1.1.
- § 5.7 If the Owner identified a Sustainable Objective in Article 1, the Owner shall fulfill its responsibilities as required in AIA Document E204TM–2017, Sustainable Projects Exhibit, attached to this Agreement.
- § 5.8 The Owner shall coordinate the services of its own consultants with those services provided by the Architect. Upon the Architect's request, the Owner shall furnish copies of the scope of services in the contracts between the Owner and the Owner's consultants. The Owner shall furnish the services of consultants other than those designated as the responsibility of the Architect in this Agreement, or authorize the Architect to furnish them as an Additional Service, when the Architect requests such services and demonstrates that they are reasonably required by the scope of the Project. The Owner shall require that its consultants and contractors maintain insurance, including professional liability insurance, as appropriate to the services or work provided.
- § 5.9 The Owner shall furnish tests, inspections and reports required by law or the Contract Documents, such as structural, mechanical, and chemical tests, tests for air and water pollution, and tests for hazardous materials.
- § 5.10 The Owner shall furnish all legal, insurance and accounting services, including auditing services, that may be reasonably necessary at any time for the Project to meet the Owner's needs and interests.
- § 5.11 The Owner shall provide prompt written notice to the Architect if the Owner becomes aware of any fault or defect in the Project, including errors, omissions or inconsistencies in the Architect's Instruments of Service.
- § 5.12 The Owner shall include the Architect in all communications with the Contractor that relate to or affect the Architect's services or professional responsibilities. The Owner shall promptly notify the Architect of the substance of any direct communications between the Owner and the Contractor otherwise relating to the Project. Communications by and with the Architect's consultants shall be through the Architect.
- § 5.13 Before executing the Contract for Construction, the Owner shall coordinate the Architect's duties and responsibilities set forth in the Contract for Construction with the Architect's services set forth in this Agreement. The Owner shall provide the Architect a copy of the executed agreement between the Owner and Contractor, including the General Conditions of the Contract for Construction.
- § 5.14 The Owner shall provide the Architect access to the Project site prior to commencement of the Work and shall obligate the Contractor to provide the Architect access to the Work wherever it is in preparation or progress.
- § 5.15 Within 15 days after receipt of a written request from the Architect, the Owner shall furnish the requested information as necessary and relevant for the Architect to evaluate, give notice of, or enforce lien rights.

ARTICLE 6 COST OF THE WORK

§ 6.1 For purposes of this Agreement, the Cost of the Work shall be the total cost to the Owner to construct all elements of the Project designed or specified by the Architect and shall include contractors' general conditions costs, overhead and profit. The Cost of the Work does not include the compensation of the Architect; the costs of the land, rights-of-way, financing, or contingencies for changes in the Work; or other costs that are the responsibility of the Owner.

- § 6.2 The Owner's budget for the Cost of the Work is provided in Initial Information, and shall be adjusted throughout the Project as required under Sections 5.2, 6.4 and 6.5. Evaluations of the Owner's budget for the Cost of the Work, and the preliminary estimate of the Cost of the Work and updated estimates of the Cost of the Work, prepared by the Architect, represent the Architect's judgment as a design professional. It is recognized, however, that neither the Architect nor the Owner has control over the cost of labor, materials, or equipment; the Contractor's methods of determining bid prices; or competitive bidding, market, or negotiating conditions. Accordingly, the Architect cannot and does not warrant or represent that bids or negotiated prices will not vary from the Owner's budget for the Cost of the Work, or from any estimate of the Cost of the Work, or evaluation, prepared or agreed to by the Architect.
- § 6.3 In preparing estimates of the Cost of Work, the Architect shall be permitted to include contingencies for design, bidding, and price escalation; to determine what materials, equipment, component systems, and types of construction are to be included in the Contract Documents; to recommend reasonable adjustments in the program and scope of the Project; and to include design alternates as may be necessary to adjust the estimated Cost of the Work to meet the Owner's budget. The Architect's estimate of the Cost of the Work shall be based on current area, volume or similar conceptual estimating techniques. If the Owner requires a detailed estimate of the Cost of the Work, the Architect shall provide such an estimate, if identified as the Architect's responsibility in Section 4.1.1, as a Supplemental Service.
- § 6.4 If, through no fault of the Architect, the Procurement Phase has not commenced within 90 days after the Architect submits the Construction Documents to the Owner, the Owner's budget for the Cost of the Work shall be adjusted to reflect changes in the general level of prices in the applicable construction market.
- § 6.5 If at any time the Architect's estimate of the Cost of the Work exceeds the Owner's budget for the Cost of the Work, the Architect shall make appropriate recommendations to the Owner to adjust the Project's size, quality, or budget for the Cost of the Work, and the Owner shall cooperate with the Architect in making such adjustments.
- § 6.6 If the Owner's budget for the Cost of the Work at the conclusion of the Construction Documents Phase Services is exceeded by the lowest bona fide bid or negotiated proposal, the Owner shall
 - .1 give written approval of an increase in the budget for the Cost of the Work;
 - .2 authorize rebidding or renegotiating of the Project within a reasonable time;
 - .3 terminate in accordance with Section 9.5:
 - .4 in consultation with the Architect, revise the Project program, scope, or quality as required to reduce the Cost of the Work: or.
 - .5 implement any other mutually acceptable alternative.
- § 6.7 If the Owner chooses to proceed under Section 6.6.4, the Architect shall modify the Construction Documents as necessary to comply with the Owner's budget for the Cost of the Work at the conclusion of the Construction Documents Phase Services, or the budget as adjusted under Section 6.6.1. If the Owner requires the Architect to modify the Construction Documents because the lowest bona fide bid or negotiated proposal exceeds the Owner's budget for the Cost of the Work due to market conditions the Architect could not reasonably anticipate, the Owner shall compensate the Architect for the modifications as an Additional Service pursuant to Section 11.3; otherwise the Architect's services for modifying the Construction Documents shall be without additional compensation. In any event, the Architect's modification of the Construction Documents shall be the limit of the Architect's responsibility under this Article 6.

ARTICLE 7 COPYRIGHTS AND LICENSES

- § 7.1 The Architect and the Owner warrant that in transmitting Instruments of Service, or any other information, the transmitting party is the copyright owner of such information or has permission from the copyright owner to transmit such information for its use on the Project.
- § 7.2 Drawings and Specifications are, and shall remain, the property of the Owner whether the Project for which they are made is executed or not. Such documents may be used by the Owner to construct one or more like projects without the approval of, or additional compensation to the Designer. The Designer shall not be liable for injury or damage resulting from re-use of drawings and specifications if the Designer is not involved in the re-use project. Prior to re-use of construction documents for a project in which the Designer is not also involved, the Owner will remove and obliterate from such documents all identification of the original Designer, including name, address and professional seal or stamp.

§ 7.3 Upon Completion of the Project, tracings shall remain in the files of the Designer, with Record Drawings (As-Builts) being furnished to the Owner and the User Agency, as called for in Article 7.1.7. The Designer shall have the right to re-use the Construction Documents on other projects not constructed for the Owner.

(Paragraph deleted)

- § 7.4 The right of ownership provided for above shall not be transferable.
- § 7.5 Except as otherwise stated in Section 7.3, the provisions of this Article 7 shall survive the termination of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 8 CLAIMS AND DISPUTES

§ 8.1 General

- § 8.1.1 The Owner and Architect shall commence all claims and causes of action against the other and arising out of or related to this Agreement, whether in contract, tort, or otherwise, in accordance with the requirements of the binding dispute resolution method selected in this Agreement and within the period specified by applicable law, but in any case not more than 5 years after the date of Substantial Completion of the Work. The Owner and Architect waive all claims and causes of action not commenced in accordance with this Section 8.1.1.
- § 8.1.2 To the extent damages are covered by property insurance, the Owner and Architect waive all rights against each other and against the contractors, consultants, agents, and employees of the other for damages, except such rights as they may have to the proceeds of such insurance as set forth in AIA Document A201–2007, General Conditions of the Contract for Construction. The Owner or the Architect, as appropriate, shall require of the contractors, consultants, agents, and employees of any of them, similar waivers in favor of the other parties enumerated herein.
- § 8.1.3 The Architect and Owner waive consequential damages for claims, disputes, or other matters in question, arising out of or relating to this Agreement. This mutual waiver is applicable, without limitation, to all consequential damages due to either party's termination of this Agreement, except as specifically provided in Section 9.7.

§ 8.2 Mediation

- § 8.2.1 Any claim, dispute or other matter in question arising out of or related to this Agreement shall be subject to mediation as a condition precedent to binding dispute resolution. If such matter relates to or is the subject of a lien arising out of the Architect's services, the Architect may proceed in accordance with applicable law to comply with the lien notice or filing deadlines prior to resolution of the matter by mediation or by binding dispute resolution.
- § 8.2.2 The Owner and Architect shall endeavor to resolve claims, disputes and other matters in question between them by mediation, which, unless the parties mutually agree otherwise, shall be administered by the American Arbitration Association in accordance with its Construction Industry Mediation Procedures in effect on the date of this Agreement. A request for mediation shall be made in writing, delivered to the other party to this Agreement, and filed with the person or entity administering the mediation. The request may be made concurrently with the filing of a complaint or other appropriate demand for binding dispute resolution but, in such event, mediation shall proceed in advance of binding dispute resolution proceedings, which shall be stayed pending mediation for a period of 60 days from the date of filing, unless stayed for a longer period by agreement of the parties or court order. If an arbitration proceeding is stayed pursuant to this section, the parties may nonetheless proceed to the selection of the arbitrator(s) and agree upon a schedule for later proceedings.
- § 8.2.3 The parties shall share the mediator's fee and any filing fees equally. The mediation shall be held in the place where the Project is located, unless another location is mutually agreed upon. Agreements reached in mediation shall be enforceable as settlement agreements in any court having jurisdiction thereof.
- § 8.2.4 If the parties do not resolve a dispute through mediation pursuant to this Section 8.2, the method of binding dispute resolution shall be the following: (Check the appropriate box.)
 - [] Arbitration pursuant to Section 8.3 of this Agreement
 - [X] Litigation in a court of competent jurisdiction

If the Owner and Architect do not select a method of binding dispute resolution, or do not subsequently agree in writing to a binding dispute resolution method other than litigation, the dispute will be resolved in a court of competent jurisdiction.

(Paragraphs deleted)

ARTICLE 9 TERMINATION OR SUSPENSION

- § 9.1 If the Owner fails to make payments to the Architect in accordance with this Agreement, such failure shall be considered substantial nonperformance and cause for termination or, at the Architect's option, cause for suspension of performance of services under this Agreement. If the Architect elects to suspend services, the Architect shall give seven days' written notice to the Owner before suspending services. In the event of a suspension of services, the Architect shall have no liability to the Owner for delay or damage caused the Owner because of such suspension of services. Before resuming services, the Owner shall pay the Architect all sums due prior to suspension and any expenses incurred in the interruption and resumption of the Architect's services. The Architect's fees for the remaining services and the time schedules shall be equitably adjusted.
- § 9.2 If the Owner suspends the Project, the Architect shall be compensated for services performed prior to notice of such suspension. When the Project is resumed, the Architect shall be compensated for expenses incurred in the interruption and resumption of the Architect's services. The Architect's fees for the remaining services and the time schedules shall be equitably adjusted.
- § 9.3 If the Owner suspends the Project for more than 90 cumulative days for reasons other than the fault of the Architect, the Architect may terminate this Agreement by giving not less than seven days' written notice.
- § 9.4 Either party may terminate this Agreement upon not less than seven days' written notice should the other party fail substantially to perform in accordance with the terms of this Agreement through no fault of the party initiating the termination.
- § 9.5 The Owner may terminate this Agreement upon not less than seven days' written notice to the Architect for the Owner's convenience and without cause.
- § 9.6 If the Owner terminates this Agreement for its convenience pursuant to Section 9.5, or the Architect terminates this Agreement pursuant to Section 9.3, the Owner shall compensate the Architect for services performed prior to termination, Reimbursable Expenses incurred, and costs attributable to termination, including the costs attributable to the Architect's termination of consultant agreements.

§ 9.7

(Paragraphs deleted)

Except as otherwise expressly provided herein, this Agreement shall terminate one year from the date of Substantial Completion.

§ 9.8 The Owner's rights to use the Architect's Instruments of Service in the event of a termination of this Agreement are set forth in Article 7.

(Paragraph deleted)

ARTICLE 10 MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

- § 10.1 This Agreement shall be governed by the law of the place where the Project is located, excluding that jurisdiction's choice of law rules. If the parties have selected arbitration as the method of binding dispute resolution, the Federal Arbitration Act shall govern Section 8.3.
- § 10.2 Terms in this Agreement shall have the same meaning as those in AIA Document A201–2007, General Conditions of the Contract for Construction.

- § 10.3 The Owner and Architect, respectively, bind themselves, their agents, successors, assigns, and legal representatives to this Agreement. Neither the Owner nor the Architect shall assign this Agreement without the written consent of the other, except that the Owner may assign this Agreement to a lender providing financing for the Project if the lender agrees to assume the Owner's rights and obligations under this Agreement, including any payments due to the Architect by the Owner prior to the assignment.
- § 10.4 If the Owner requests the Architect to execute certificates, the proposed language of such certificates shall be submitted to the Architect for review at least 14 days prior to the requested dates of execution. If the Owner requests the Architect to execute consents reasonably required to facilitate assignment to a lender, the Architect shall execute all such consents that are consistent with this Agreement, provided the proposed consent is submitted to the Architect for review at least 14 days prior to execution. The Architect shall not be required to execute certificates or consents that would require knowledge, services, or responsibilities beyond the scope of this Agreement.
- § 10.5 Nothing contained in this Agreement shall create a contractual relationship with, or a cause of action in favor of, a third party against either the Owner or Architect.
- § 10.6 Unless otherwise required in this Agreement, the Architect shall have no responsibility for the discovery, presence, handling, removal or disposal of, or exposure of persons to, hazardous materials or toxic substances in any form at the Project site.
- § 10.7 The Architect shall have the right to include photographic or artistic representations of the design of the Project among the Architect's promotional and professional materials. The Architect shall be given reasonable access to the completed Project to make such representations. However, the Architect's materials shall not include the Owner's confidential or proprietary information if the Owner has previously advised the Architect in writing of the specific information considered by the Owner to be confidential or proprietary. The Owner shall provide professional credit for the Architect in the Owner's promotional materials for the Project. This Section 10.7 shall survive the termination of this Agreement unless the Owner terminates this Agreement for cause pursuant to Section 9.4.
- § 10.8 If the Architect or Owner receives information specifically designated as "confidential" or "business proprietary," the receiving party shall keep such information strictly confidential and shall not disclose it to any other person except as set forth in Section 10.8.1. This Section 10.8 shall survive the termination of this Agreement.
- § 10.8.1 The receiving party may disclose "confidential" or "business proprietary" information after 7 days' notice to the other party, when required by law, arbitrator's order, or court order, including a subpoena or other form of compulsory legal process issued by a court or governmental entity, or to the extent such information is reasonably necessary for the receiving party to defend itself in any dispute. The receiving party may also disclose such information to its employees, consultants, or contractors in order to perform services or work solely and exclusively for the Project, provided those employees, consultants and contractors are subject to the restrictions on the disclosure and use of such information as set forth in this Section 10.8.
- § 10.9 The invalidity of any provision of the Agreement shall not invalidate the Agreement or its remaining provisions. If it is determined that any provision of the Agreement violates any law, or is otherwise invalid or unenforceable, then that provision shall be revised to the extent necessary to make that provision legal and enforceable. In such case the Agreement shall be construed, to the fullest extent permitted by law, to give effect to the parties' intentions and purposes in executing the Agreement.

ARTICLE 11 COMPENSATION

§ 11.1 For the Architect's Basic Services described under Article 3, the Owner shall compensate the Architect as follows:

(Paragraphs deleted)

User Notes:

Percentage Basis for Basic Services (Insert percentage value)

Compensation shall be a percentage of the Cost of the Work, or the Owner's Budget for the Cost of the Work, as defined in Sections 6.1 and 6.2 as set forth in the State of Louisiana's Fee Curve for Architectural Services attached hereto as Exhibit B.

For phases of design up to and including Bidding or Negotiation Phase services described in Article 3, the fee shall be computed using the Owner's Budget for the Cost of the Work. The fee for this portion of the work shall be fixed at the amount of latest Owner's Budget adjusted and agreed to by the Architect in place prior to the receipt of Bids or Negotiated proposals. The fee for this portion of the work shall not be revised to reflect the actual Cost of the Work, Contract Amount, or lowest Bonafide Bid or Negotiated Proposal.

The fee for the Construction Phase Services only shall be adjusted based on the construction contract amount.

The initial fee for the work shall be as follows: Owner's Budget of $\$8,212,500.00 \times 8.2595\% = 678,315.00$

2 Percentage Basis for Interior Design Services Compensation shall be five (5%) percent of the Cost of the Owner's Budget for Furniture, Fixtures and Equipment being purchased under separate contracts.

The initial fee for the work shall be as follows: Owner's Budget of \$450,000.00 x 5% = \$22,500

The total initial fee shall be as follows:

Basic Design Services \$678,315.00 Interior Design Services \$ 22,500.00 Total Initial Fee \$700,815.00

§ 11.2 For the Architect's Supplemental Services designated in Section 4.1.1, the Owner shall compensate the Architect as follows:

(Insert amount of, or basis for, compensation. If necessary, list specific services to which particular methods of compensation apply.)

Based on the Architect's and Consultant's Standard Hourly Billing Rates

§ 11.3 For Additional Services that may arise during the course of the Project, including those under Section 4.2, the Owner shall compensate the Architect as follows: (Insert amount of, or basis for, compensation.)

Based on the Architect's and Consultant's Standard Hourly Billing Rates

§ 11.4 Compensation for Supplemental and Additional Services of the Architect's consultants when not included in Section 11.2 or 11.3, shall be the amount invoiced to the Architect plus ten percent (10 %), or as follows: (Insert amount of, or basis for computing, Architect's consultants' compensation for Supplemental or Additional Services.)

§ 11.5 When compensation for Basic Services is based on a stipulated sum or a percentage basis, the proportion of compensation for each phase of services shall be as follows:

Schematic Design Phase	Fifteen	percent (15	%)
Design Development Phase	Twenty-Five	percent (25	%)
Construction Documents	Thirty-Five	percent (35	%)
Phase				

Procurement Phase	Five	percent (5	%)
Construction Phase	Twenty	percent (20	%)
Total Basic Compensation	one hundred	percent (100	%)

§ 11.6 When compensation for Interior Design Services is based on a percentage basis, the proportion of compensation for each phase of services shall be as follows:

Schematic Design Phase Bid Document Phase Bidding Phase Fabrication and Installation Phase	Twenty-Five Fifty Five Twenty	percent (percent (percent (percent (25 50 5 20	%) %) %) %)
Total Compensation	one hundred	percent (100	%)

(Paragraph deleted)

§ 11.7

(Paragraphs deleted)

When compensation identified in Section 11.1 is on a percentage basis, progress payments for each phase of Basic Services shall be calculated by multiplying the percentages identified in this Article by the Owner's most recent budget for the Cost of the Work. Compensation paid in previous progress payments shall not be adjusted based on subsequent updates to the Owner's budget for the Cost of the Work. (Table deleted)

§ 11.7.1 When compensation is on a percentage basis and any portions of the Project are deleted or otherwise not constructed, compensation for those portions of the Project shall be payable to the extent services are performed on those portions. The Architect shall be entitled to compensation in accordance with this Agreement for all services performed whether or not the Construction Phase is commenced.

§ 11.8 The hourly billing rates for services of the Architect and the Architect's consultants are set forth below. The rates shall be adjusted in accordance with the Architect's and Architect's consultants' normal review practices. (If applicable, attach an exhibit of hourly billing rates or insert them below.)

Based on the Architect's and Consultant's Standard Hourly Billing Rates

(Paragraphs deleted)

§ 11.9

(Paragraphs deleted)

Compensation for Reimbursable Expenses

§ 11.9.1 Reimbursable Expenses are in addition to compensation for Basic, Supplemental, and Additional Services and include expenses incurred by the Architect and the Architect's consultants directly related to the Project, as follows:

- .1 Transportation and authorized out-of-town travel and subsistence;
- .2 Long distance services, dedicated data and communication services, teleconferences, Project web sites, and extranets;
- .3 Permitting and other fees required by authorities having jurisdiction over the Project;
- .4 Printing, reproductions, plots, and standard form documents;
- .5 Postage, handling, and delivery;
- .6 Expense of overtime work requiring higher than regular rates, if authorized in advance by the Owner;
- .7 Renderings, physical models, mock-ups, professional photography, and presentation materials requested by the Owner or required for the Project;
- .8 If required by the Owner, and with the Owner's prior written approval, the Architect's consultants' expenses of professional liability insurance dedicated exclusively to this Project, or the expense of additional insurance coverage or limits in excess of that normally maintained by the Architect's consultants;

User Notes:

- .9 All taxes levied on professional services and on reimbursable expenses;
- .10 Site office expenses;
- 11 Registration fees and any other fees charged by the Certifying Authority or by other entities as necessary to achieve the Sustainable Objective; and,
- .12 Other similar Project-related expenditures.
- § 11.9.2 For Reimbursable Expenses the compensation shall be the expenses incurred by the Architect and the Architect's consultants plus ten percent (10 %) of the expenses incurred.
- § 11.10 Architect's Insurance. If the types and limits of coverage required in Section 2.5 are in addition to the types and limits the Architect normally maintains, the Owner shall pay the Architect for the additional costs incurred by the Architect for the additional coverages as set forth below:

(Insert the additional coverages the Architect is required to obtain in order to satisfy the requirements set forth in Section 2.5, and for which the Owner shall reimburse the Architect.)
(Paragraphs deleted)

§ 11.11 Payments to the Architect

§ 11.11.1 Initial Payments

§ 11.11.1 An initial payment of zero (\$0) shall be made upon execution of this Agreement and is the minimum payment under this Agreement. It shall be credited to the Owner's account in the final invoice.

§ 11.11.2 Progress Payments

§ 11.11.2.1 Unless otherwise agreed, payments for services shall be made monthly in proportion to services performed. Payments are due and payable upon presentation of the Architect's invoice. Amounts unpaid () days after the invoice date shall bear interest at the rate entered below, or in the absence thereof at the legal rate prevailing from time to time at the principal place of business of the Architect. (Insert rate of monthly or annual interest agreed upon.)

Prevailing at the time of invoice %

- § 11.11.2.2 The Owner shall not withhold amounts from the Architect's compensation to impose a penalty or liquidated damages on the Architect, or to offset sums requested by or paid to contractors for the cost of changes in the Work, unless the Architect agrees or has been found liable for the amounts in a binding dispute resolution proceeding.
- § 11.11.2.3 Records of Reimbursable Expenses, expenses pertaining to Supplemental and Additional Services, and services performed on the basis of hourly rates shall be available to the Owner at mutually convenient times.

ARTICLE 12 SPECIAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS

Special terms and conditions that modify this Agreement are as follows: (Include other terms and conditions applicable to this Agreement.)

- § 12.1 The Architects Interior Design Services shall include the following:
 - 12.1.1 Design and Selection of Interior Design features including Furnishings, Fixtures and Equipment.
 - 12.1.2 Selection of Materials, Colors, Accessories for the Furnishings, Fixtures and Equpment.
 - 12.1.3 Preparation of Bid Documents for F.F.E.
 - 12.1.4 Assist the Owner in receiving of Bids.
 - 12.1.5 Review of Submittals submitted by the Furniture Provider.
 - 12.1.6 Make periodic visits to the site to observe the installation of Furnishings, Fixtures and Equipment.

12.1.7 Conduct inspection of completed F.F.E.Installation to determine if the work is substantially complete and compile a Punch-List containing items that are unacceptable, incomplete or require repair.

ARTICLE 13 SCOPE OF THE AGREEMENT

§ 13.1 This Agreement represents the entire and integrated agreement between the Owner and the Architect and supersedes all prior negotiations, representations or agreements, either written or oral. This Agreement may be amended only by written instrument signed by both the Owner and Architect.

§ 13.2 This Agreement is comprised of the following documents identified below:

AIA Document B101TM_2017, Standard Form Agreement Between Owner and Architect

(Paragraph deleted)

.2 Exhibits:

Exhibit A - St. Bernard Parish New Public Library Budget

Exhibit B - State of LA Facility Planning & Control Fee Computation

(Paragraph deleted)

Thic	Agreement	entered into	a ac of the	day and	upar firet	written	ahove
1 11112	Agroundin	Cincica iii	J as OI MIC	uay anu	year ilist	WIIIICH	auuvc.

Guy S. McInris, Parish President

(Printed name and title)

Albert F. Moliere, III, AIA, Vice President

(Printed name, title, and license number, if required)

ST. BERNARD PARISH NEW PUBLIC LIBRARY

20-Feb-19

Budget Projection Scheme 1

badget rojection coneme i				COMPONENT	
	AREA	UNIT COST	SUBTOTAL	COST	TOTAL COST
BUILDING CONSTRUCTON COST					\$8,212,500
Building Construction				\$8,212,500	
Building	22,500 SF	\$365 /SF	\$8,212,500		
NON-BUILDING SOFT COSTS					\$1,802,815
Fees				\$700,815	
A/E		8.2595%	\$678,315		
Interior Design	Estimated fee	5.00%	\$22,500		
Survey				\$12,000	
Soils Report				\$10,000	
Coastal Use Permit				\$5,000	
Traffic Study				\$5,000	
Testing				\$75,000	
Commissioning				\$20,000	
Furnishings		\$20 /SF		\$450,000	
Miscellenous				\$25,000	
Contingency		5.00%		\$500,000	
TOTAL PROJECTED PROJECT BUDG	SET				\$10,015,315

State of Louisiana Facility Planning & Control

BCI & CPI 2018

BCI		CPI
1306	1975	53.8
	•	
5831	2015	245.1

SCHEDULE OF REPRESENTATIVE FEES FOR 2018

AFC	Fee as a Percentage of AFC	Fee	Mult	Total
\$ 10,000.00	14.0400%	\$ 1,404.00	ale housing syllicons to contribute	
\$ 50,000.00	11.6180%	\$ 5,809.00		
\$ 100,000.00	10.8130%	\$ 10,813.00		
\$ 200,000.00	10.1135%	\$ 20,227.00		
\$ 500,000.00	9.3162%	\$ 46,581.00		
\$ 750,000.00	9.0023%	\$ 67,517.00		
\$ 1,000,000.00	8.7921%	\$ 87,921.00		
\$ 1,500,000.00	8.5119%	\$ 127,679.00		
\$ 2,000,000.00	8.3238%	\$ 166,475.00		
\$ 3,500,000.00	7.9805%	\$ 279,319.00		
\$ 5,000,000.00	7.7762%	\$ 388,809.00		
\$ 7,500,000.00	7.5562%	\$ 566,716.00		
\$ 10,000,000.00	7.4076%	\$ 740,755.00		
\$ 20,000,000.00	7.0723%	\$ 1,414,458.00		ADJUSTED %
\$ 50,000,000.00	6.6730%	\$ 3,336,523.00	1	8.2595%
THIS PROJECT			or process to the supergrave of the supergrave o	TOTAL FEE
\$ 8,212,500.00	7.5087%	\$ 616,650.00	1.10	\$ 678,315.00
PHASES	PERCENT	PHASE FEE		CUMULATIVE FEI
Schematic	15%	\$ 101,747		\$ 101,747
Design Development	25%	\$ 169,579		\$ 271,326
Construction Docs	35%	\$ 237,410		\$ 508,736
Procurement Phase	5%	\$ 237,410 \$ 33,916 \$ 135.663		
Construction Admin	20%	\$ 135,663		\$ 678,315

\$

100%

678,315



DATE (MM/DD/YYYY) 2/26/2019

THIS CERTIFICATE IS ISSUED AS A MATTER OF INFORMATION ONLY AND CONFERS NO RIGHTS UPON THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER. THIS CERTIFICATE DOES NOT AFFIRMATIVELY OR NEGATIVELY AMEND, EXTEND OR ALTER THE COVERAGE AFFORDED BY THE POLICIES BELOW. THIS CERTIFICATE OF INSURANCE DOES NOT CONSTITUTE A CONTRACT BETWEEN THE ISSUING INSURER(S), AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE OR PRODUCER, AND THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER.

IMPORTANT: If the certificate holder is an ADDITIONAL INSURED, the policy(ies) must be endorsed. If SUBROGATION IS WAIVED, subject to the terms and conditions of the policy, certain policies may require an endorsement. A statement on this certificate does not confer rights to the

	icate holder in lieu of such endor	sement(s).						
PRODUCI				I TANIEL.	y Arnone				
l	Insurance Agency, LLC			PHONE [AIC, No. Ext): (504) 836-9600 FAX (AIC, No): (504) 836-9621				21	
l .	N. Causeway Blvd.			E-MAIL ADDRESS: arno	nem@eaganins	.com			
į .	Box 8590				INSURER(S) AFFO	RDING COVERAGE			NAIC #
Metai	rie LA 70	002		INSURER A : Lex		ance Company			
INSURED				INSURER B :					
Mathe	Brierre Architects		-O V	INSURER C:		······		\neg	
201 St	. Charles Ave.		403/11/V	INSURER D :	THE	**************************************		_	
			3\\`	INSURER E :		······································			
New Oz	rleans LA 70	170	_	INSURER F:			····		
COVER	AGES CEI	RTIFICA	TE NUMBER: 18/19 E60			REVISION NUM	BER:		
CERTI	S TO CERTIFY THAT THE POLICIES O ATED. NOTWITHSTANDING ANY REQ FICATE MAY BE ISSUED OR MAY PER JSIONS AND CONDITIONS OF SUCH I	UIREMEN RTAIN, TH	NT, TERM OR CONDITION OF AN IE INSURANCE AFFORDED BY T	Y CONTRACT OR	OTHER DOCUME	NT MITH DESDECT	TO MUICH	THIC	
INSR LTR	TYPE OF INSURANCE	ADDL SU	IBR	POLICY E		T	Lunte		
	COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY	INSD W	VD POLICY NUMBER	[MM/DD/YY	YY) (MM/DD/YYYY)		LIMITS		
	CLAIMS-MADE OCCUR					DAMAGE TO RENTED PREMISES (Ea occur	5		
		.				MED EXP (Any one p			
						PERSONAL & ADV IN	NJURY 5		
GEN	LAGGREGATE LIMIT APPLIES PER:				1	GENERAL AGGREGA	TE \$		
	POLICY PRO- JECT LOC					PRODUCTS - COMP/O	OPAGG 5		
	OTHER:						s		
AUT	OMOBILE LIABILITY	1 1		1		COMBINED SINGLE L (Ea accident)	JMIT S		
	ANYAUTO	1 1		į		BODILY INJURY (Per	person) S		
	ALL OWNED SCHEDULED AUTOS					BODILY INJURY (Per			
ļ	HIRED AUTOS NON-OWNED AUTOS					PROPERTY DAMAGE (Per accident)	5		
_							s		
	UMBRELLA LIAB OCCUR					EACH OCCURRENCE	E S		
	EXCESS LIAB CLAIMS-MADE	1 1				AGGREGATE	s		
	DED RETENTION S						5		
	KERS COMPENSATION EMPLOYERS' LIABILITY					PER STATUTE	OTH- ER		
ANY	PROPRIETOR/PARTNER/EXECUTIVE CER/MEMBER EXCLUDED?	N/A				E.L. EACH ACCIDENT	r s		
(Man	datory in NH) , describe under	4				E.L. DISEASE - EA EM	IPLOYEE \$		
DESC	CRIPTION OF OPERATIONS below					E.L. DISEASE - POLIC	YLIMIT S		
A Pro	fessional Liability		031428168	8/24/20	18 8/24/2019	Aggregale			5,000,000
					, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	Occurrence			5,000,000
									1,000,000
DESCRIPTI Projec	on of operations/Locations/vehicle t: St. Bernard Parish New	s (ACORD	101, Additional Remarks Schedulo, ma C Library; 3121 E. Ju	y be attached if more dge Perez D:	space is required)	LA 70075		-	
CERTIF	CATE HOLDER			CANCELLATIO	ANI				
S: P:	t. Bernard Parish Gover arish Government Comple 201 West Judge Perez Da nalmette, LA 70043-16:	ex rive	-	SHOULD ANY O	OF THE ABOVE DE DN DATE THEREO WITH THE POLIC	SCRIBED POLICIES F, NOTICE WILL BE Y PROVISIONS.			EFORE
					·	000 000000	TION		
				(C)	1988-2014 AC	ORD CORPORAT	HUN All	rights	reserved

MATHBRI-01

FCUSIMANO

DATE (MM/DD/YYYY) 2/26/2019

RANCE D

ACORD

CERTIFICATE OF LIABILITY INSURANCE

THIS CERTIFICATE IS ISSUED AS A MATTER OF INFORMATION ONLY AND CONFERS NO RIGHTS UPON THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER. THIS CERTIFICATE DOES NOT AFFIRMATIVELY OR NEGATIVELY AMEND, EXTEND OR ALTER THE COVERAGE AFFORDED BY THE POLICIES BELOW. THIS CERTIFICATE OF INSURANCE DOES NOT CONSTITUTE A CONTRACT BETWEEN THE ISSUING INSURER(S), AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE OR PRODUCER, AND THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER.

IMPORTANT: If the certificate holder is an ADDITIONAL INSURED, the policy(ies) must have ADDITIONAL INSURED provisions or be endorsed. If SUBROGATION IS WAIVED, subject to the terms and conditions of the policy, certain policies may require an endorsement. A statement on

- 1	his certificate does not confer rights t	o the	cert	ificate holder in lieu of su						
	DUCER				CONTA NAME:	CT Fran Cus	simano			
Gillis, Ellis & Baker, Inc. 1615 Poydras Street Suite 700				PHONE (A/C, No, Ext): (504) 619-5075 FAX (A/C, No): (504) 587-0766				587-0766		
Nev	v Orleans, LA 70112				E-MAIL	ss. fcusimai	no@aillis.c	om	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	
					AUURE			RDING COVERAGE	***************************************	NAIC#
									. of Unviford	
13101	JRED				1			ance Company	oi nartioru	
11131								Ity Company		20443
	Mathes Brierre Architects, A	\ Pro	fessi	onal Corp.	INSURE	R c : Contine	ental Insura	nce Company		35289
	201 St Charles, Ste 4100 New Orleans, LA 70170-410	n		(, 1/0,	INSURE	RD:	······································			
	new Orleans, EM 10170-410	U			INSURE	RE:	***************************************			
				<u>'5\</u>	INSURE	RF:				
CO	VERAGES CER	TIFIC	CATE	NUMBER:				REVISION NUME	BER:	
C	HIS IS TO CERTIFY THAT THE POLICII IDICATED. NOTWITHSTANDING ANY F ERTIFICATE MAY BE ISSUED OR MAY XCLUSIONS AND CONDITIONS OF SUCH	EQUI PER	REMI TAIN,	ENT, TERM OR CONDITIO THE INSURANCE AFFOR	N OF A DED BY	NY CONTRAC ' THE POLICI	CT OR OTHER IES DESCRIB	R DOCUMENT WITH	I RESPECT TO	WHICH THIS
INSR LTR		ADDL	SUBR	POLICY NUMBER		POLICY EFF	POLICY EXP		LIMITS	
A	X COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY	HASD	WYU	T TOWNS TOWNS TO THE PARTY OF T		TANGING LIKYI	(MM/DD/YYY)	EVEN DECINODENCE		1,000,000
	CLAIMS-MADE X OCCUR			D200724420E		7/4//2019	7/44/2040	DAMAGE TO RENTEL PREMISES (Ea occur	5	1,000,000
	- X occor	Х	Х	B2097241385		7/14/2018	7/14/2019			10,000
								MED EXP (Any one pe	erson) S	
								PERSONAL & ADV IN	JURY S	1,000,000
	GEN'L AGGREGATE LIMIT APPLIES PER:							GENERAL AGGREGA	TE S	2,000,000
	X POLICY PRO- X LOC							PRODUCTS - COMP/O	OP AGG S	2,000,000
	OTHER:								s	
Α	AUTOMOBILE LIABILITY							COMBINED SINGLE L (Ea accident)	IMIT s	1,000,000
	ANY AUTO	х	х	B2097241385		7/14/2018	7/14/2019	BODILY INJURY (Per	person) S	
	OWNED SCHEDULED AUTOS							BODILY INJURY (Per		
	X HIRED AUTOS ONLY X NON-OWNED AUTOS ONLY		1					PROPERTY DAMAGE (Per accident)	s	
	ADTOS ONLY							(Fer accident)		
В	X UMBRELLA LIAB X OCCUR	 							<u> </u>	5,000,000
	EXCESS LIAB CLAIMS-MADE	х		B2097241340		7/14/2018	7/14/2019	EACH OCCURRENCE		5,000,000
	40.000	1		D2031247040		771-772010	771472010	AGGREGATE	s	3,000,000
_	<u> </u>	-	<u> </u>					* DCD	S S	
С	WORKERS COMPENSATION AND EMPLOYERS' LIABILITY			440000000000000000000000000000000000000		714 410040	### 41 0040	X PER STATUTE	OTH- ER	
	ANY PROPRIETOR/PARTNER/EXECUTIVE NO OFFICER/MEMBER EXCLUDED?	N/A	X	WC297241290		7/14/2018	7/14/2019	E.L. EACH ACCIDENT	r s	1,000,000
	(Mandatory in NH)							E.L. DISEASE - EA EN	MPLOYEE S	1,000,000
	If yes, describe under DESCRIPTION OF OPERATIONS below	l	l					E.L. DISEASE - POLIC	CY LIMIT 5	1,000,000
									ļ	
									1	
LIAE	CRIPTION OF OPERATIONS / LOCATIONS / VEHICL NKET ADDITIONAL INSURED AS REQU BILITY, INCLUDING HIRED & NON OWN RELLA FOLLOWS FORM. BLANKET V	ED.					e space Is requir CATE HOLDE	ed) RS WITH RESPEC	ETS TO GENER	IAL
CFI	RTIFICATE HOLDER				CANC	FLIATION		····		
	St. Bernard Parish Governm Parish Government Complex 8201 West Judge Perez Driv	ĸ			CANCELLATION SHOULD ANY OF THE ABOVE DESCRIBED POLICIES BE CANCELLED BEFORE THE EXPIRATION DATE THEREOF, NOTICE WILL BE DELIVERED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE POLICY PROVISIONS.					
	Chalmette, LA 70043-1611	_			AUTHO	RIZED REPRESE	NTATIVE			
					1 1 10 1					

WAIVER OF OUR RIGHT TO RECOVER FROM OTHERS ENDORSEMENT

We have the right to recover our payments from anyone liable for an injury covered by this policy. We will not enforce our right against the person or organization named in the Schedule. (This agreement applies only to the extent that you perform work under a written contract that requires you to obtain this agreement from us.)

This agreement shall not operate directly or indirectly to benefit anyone not named in the Schedule.

Schedule

ANY PERSON OR ORGANIZATION ON WHOSE BEHALF YOU ARE REQUIRED TO OBTAIN THIS WAIVER OF OUR RIGHT TO RECOVER FROM UNDER A WRITTEN CONTRACT OR AGREEMENT.

	cy to which it is attached and is effective on th red only when this endorsement is issued sub		
Endorsement Effective Insured	Policy No.	Endorsement No. Premium \$	
Insurance Company	Cı	ountersioned by	

WC 00 03 13 (Ed. 4-84)



BLANKET ADDITIONAL INSURED AND LIABILITY EXTENSION ENDORSEMENT

This endorsement modifies insurance provided under the following:

BUSINESSOWNERS LIABILITY COVERAGE FORM BUSINESSOWNERS COMMON POLICY CONDITIONS

TABLE OF CONTENTS							
I. Blanket Additional Insured Provisions							
A. Additional Insured - Blanket Vendors							
B. Miscellaneous Additional Insureds							
C. Additional Provisions Pertinent to Additional Insured Coverage							
1. Primary – Noncontributory provision							
2. Definition of "written contract."							
II. Liability Extension Coverages							
A. Bodily Injury – Expanded Definition							
B. Broad Knowledge of Occurrence							
C. Estates, Legal Representatives and Spouses							
D. Legal Liability – Damage to Premises							
E. Personal and Advertising Injury – Discrimination or Humiliation							
F. Personal and Advertising Injury – Broadened Eviction							
G. Waiver of Subrogation - Blanket							

I. BLANKET ADDITIONAL INSURED PROVISIONS

A. ADDITIONAL INSURED - BLANKET VENDORS

Who Is An Insured is amended to include as an additional insured any person or organization (referred to below as vendor) with whom you agreed under a "written contract" to provide insurance, but only with respect to "bodily injury" or "property damage" arising out of "your products" which are distributed or sold in the regular course of the vendor's business, subject to the following additional exclusions:

- 1. The insurance afforded the vendor does not apply to:
 - a. "Bodily injury" or "property damage" for which the vendor is obligated to pay damages by reason of the assumption of liability in a contract or agreement. This exclusion does not apply to liability for damages that the vendor would have in the absence of the contract or agreement;
 - b. Any express warranty unauthorized by you;
 - c. Any physical or chemical change in the product made intentionally by the vendor;
 - d. Repackaging, except when unpacked solely for the purpose of inspection, demonstration, testing, or the substitution of parts under instructions from the manufacturer, and then repackaged in the original container;



- Any failure to make such inspections, adjustments, tests or servicing as the vendor has agreed to make
 or normally undertakes to make in the usual course of business, in connection with the distribution or sale
 of the products;
- Demonstration, installation, servicing or repair operations, except such operations performed at the vendor's premises in connection with the sale of the product;
- g. Products which, after distribution or sale by you, have been labeled or relabeled or used as a container, part or ingredient of any other thing or substance by or for the vendor; or
- h. "Bodily injury" or "property damage" arising out of the negligence of the vendor for its own acts or omissions or those of its employees or anyone else acting on its behalf. However, this exclusion does not apply to:
 - (1) The exceptions contained in Subparagraphs d. or f.; or
 - (2) Such inspections, adjustments, tests or servicing as the vendor has agreed to make or normally undertakes to make in the usual course of business, in connection with the distribution or sale of the products.
- 2. This insurance does not apply to any insured person or organization, from whom you have acquired such products, or any ingredient, part or container, entering into, accompanying or containing such products.
- This provision 2. does not apply to any vendor included as an insured by an endorsement issued by us and made a part of this Coverage Part.
- 1. This provision 2. does not apply if "bodily injury" or "property damage" included within the "products-completed operations hazard" is excluded either by the provisions of the Coverage Part or by endorsement.

B. MISCELLANEOUS ADDITIONAL INSUREDS

- Who Is An Insured is amended to include as an insured any person or organization (called additional insured) described in paragraphs 3.a. through 3.j. below whom you are required to add as an additional insured on this policy under a "written contract."
- However, subject always to the terms and conditions of this policy, including the limits of insurance, we will not provide the additional insured with:
 - a. A higher limit of insurance than required by such "written contract";
 - b. Coverage broader than required by such "written contract" and in no event greater than that described by the applicable paragraph a. through k. below; or
 - c. Coverage for "bodily injury" or "property damage" included within the "products-completed operations hazard." But this paragraph c. does not apply to the extent coverage for such liability is provided by paragraph 3.j. below.

Any coverage granted by this endorsement shall apply only to the extent permitted by law.

3. Only the following persons or organizations can qualify as additional insureds under this endorsement:

a. Controlling Interest

Any persons or organizations with a controlling interest in you but only with respect to their liability arising out of:

- (1) such person or organization's financial control of you; or
- (2) Premises such person or organization owns, maintains or controls while you lease or occupy these premises;

provided that the coverage granted to such additional insureds does not apply to structural alterations, new construction or demolition operations performed by or for such additional insured.



b. Co-owner of Insured Premises

A co-owner of a premises co-owned by you and covered under this insurance but only with respect to the co-owners liability for "bodily injury", "property damage" or "personal and advertising injury" as co-owner of such premises.

c. Grantor of Franchise

Any person or organization that has granted a franchise to you, but only with respect to such person or organization's liability for "bodily injury", "property damage", or "personal and advertising injury" as grantor of a franchise to you.

d. Lessor of Equipment

Any person or organization from whom you lease equipment, but only with respect to liability for "bodily injury", "property damage" or "personal and advertising injury" caused in whole or in part by your maintenance, operation or use of such equipment, provided that the "occurrence" giving rise to such "bodily injury" or "property damage" or the offense giving rise to such "personal and advertising injury" takes place prior to the termination of such lease.

e. Lessor of Land

Any person or organization from whom you lease land, but only with respect to liability for "bodily injury", "property damage" or "personal and advertising injury" arising out of the ownership, maintenance or use of that specific part of the land leased to you, provided that the "occurrence" giving rise to such "bodily injury" or "property damage" or the offense giving rise to such "personal and advertising injury", takes place prior to the termination of such lease. The insurance hereby afforded to the additional insured does not apply to structural alterations, new construction or demolition operations performed by, on behalf of or for such additional insured.

f. Lessor of Premises

An owner or lessor of premises leased to you, or such owner or lessor's real estate manager, but only with respect to liability for "bodily injury", "property damage" or "personal and advertising injury" arising out of the ownership, maintenance or use of such part of the premises leased to you, and provided that the "occurrence" giving rise to such "bodily injury" or "property damage" or the offense giving rise to such "personal and advertising injury", takes place prior to the termination of such lease. The insurance hereby afforded to the additional insured does not apply to structural alterations, new construction or demolition operations performed by, on behalf of or for such additional insured.

g. Mortgagee, Assignee or Receiver

A mortgagee, assignee or receiver of premises but only with respect to such mortgagee, assignee, or receiver's liability for "bodily injury", "property damage" or "personal and advertising injury" arising out of the ownership, maintenance, or use of a premises by you.

This insurance does not apply to structural alterations, new construction or demolition operations performed by, on behalf of or for such additional insured.

h. State or Political Subdivisions

A state or government agency or subdivision or political subdivision that has issued a permit or authorization, but only with respect to such government agency or subdivision or political subdivision's liability for "bodily injury", "property damage" or "personal and advertising injury" arising out of:

- (1) The following hazards in connection with premises you own, rent, or control and to which this insurance applies:
 - (a) The existence, maintenance, repair, construction, erection, or removal of advertising signs, awnings, canopies, cellar entrances, coal holes, driveways, manholes, marquees, hoistaway openings, sidewalk vaults, street banners, or decorations and similar exposures; or
 - (b) The construction, erection, or removal of elevators; or
 - (c) The ownership, maintenance or use of any elevators covered by this insurance; or



- (2) The permitted or authorized operations performed by you or on your behalf. But the coverage granted by this paragraph does not apply to:
 - (a) "Bodily injury", "property damage" or "personal and advertising injury" arising out of operations performed for the state or government agency or subdivision or political subdivision; or
 - (b) "Bodily injury" or "property damage" included within the "products-completed operations hazard."

With respect to this provision's requirement that additional insured status must be requested under a "written contract", we will treat as a "written contract" any governmental permit that requires you to add the governmental entity as an additional insured.

i. Trade Show Event Lessor

With respect to your participation in a trade show event as an exhibitor, presenter or displayer, any person or organization whom you are required to include as an additional insured, but only with respect to such person or organization's liability for "bodily injury", "property damage", or "personal and advertising injury" caused by:

- a. Your acts or omissions; or
- b. Acts or omissions of those acting on your behalf;

in the performance of your ongoing operations at the trade show premises during the trade show event.

j. Other Person or Organization

Any person or organization who is not an additional insured under paragraphs **a.** through **i.** above. Such additional insured is an insured solely for "bodily injury", "property damage" or "personal and advertising injury" for which such additional insured is liable because of your acts or omissions.

The coverage granted by this paragraph does not apply to any person or organization:

- (1) For "bodily injury," "property damage," or "personal and advertising injury" arising out of the rendering or failure to render any professional services;
- (2) For "bodily injury" or "property damage" included in the "products-completed operations hazard." But this provision (2) does not apply to such "bodily injury" or "property damage" if:
 - (a) It is entirely due to your negligence and specifically results from your work for the additional insured which is the subject to the "written contract"; and
 - (b) The "written contract" requires you to make the person or organization an additional insured for such "bodily injury" or "property damage"; or
- (3) Who is afforded additional insured coverage under another endorsement attached to this policy.

C. ADDITIONAL PROVISIONS PERTINENT TO ADDITIONAL INSURED COVERAGE

With respect only to additional insured coverage provided under paragraphs A. and B. above:

 The BUSINESSOWNERS COMMON POLICY CONDITIONS are amended to add the following to the Condition entitled Other Insurance:

This insurance is excess of all other insurance available to an additional insured whether primary, excess, contingent or on any other basis. However, if a "written contract" requires that this insurance be either primary or primary and noncontributing, then this insurance will be primary and non-contributory relative solely to insurance on which the additional insured is a named insured.

2. Under Liability and Medical Expense Definitions, the following definition is added:

"Written contract" means a written contract or agreement that requires you to make a person or organization an additional insured on this policy, provided the contract or agreement:

- Is currently in effect or becomes effective during the term of this policy; and
- b. Was executed prior to:



- (1) The "bodily injury" or "property damage"; or
- (2) The offense that caused the "personal and advertising injury":

for which the additional insured seeks coverage.

II. LIABILITY EXTENSION COVERAGES

It is understood and agreed that this endorsement amends the Businessowners Liability Coverage Form. If any other endorsement attached to this policy amends any provision also amended by this endorsement, then that other endorsement controls with respect to such provision, and the changes made by this endorsement to such provision do not apply.

A. Bodily Injury - Expanded Definition

Under Liability and Medical Expenses Definitions, the definition of "Bodily injury" is deleted and replaced by the following:

"Bodily injury" means physical injury, sickness or disease sustained by a person, including death, humiliation, shock, mental anguish or mental injury by that person at any time which results as a consequence of the physical injury, sickness or disease.

B. Broad Knowledge of Occurrence

Under Businessowners Liability Conditions, the Condition entitled Duties In The Event of Occurrence, Offense, Claim or Suit is amended to add the following:

Paragraphs a. and b. above apply to you or to any additional insured only when such "occurrence," offense, claim or "suit" is known to:

- (1) You or any additional insured that is an individual;
- (2) Any partner, if you or an additional insured is a partnership;
- (3) Any manager, if you or an additional insured is a limited liability company;
- (4) Any "executive officer" or insurance manager, if you or an additional insured is a corporation;
- (5) Any trustee, if you or an additional insured is a trust; or
- (6) Any elected or appointed official, if you or an additional insured is a political subdivision or public entity.

This paragraph applies separately to you and any additional insured.

C. Estates, Legal Representatives and Spouses

The estates, heirs, legal representatives and spouses of any natural person insured shall also be insured under this policy; provided, however, coverage is afforded to such estates, heirs, legal representatives and spouses only for claims arising solely out of their capacity as such and, in the case of a spouse, where such claim seeks damages from marital common property, jointly held property, or property transferred from such natural person insured to such spouse. No coverage is provided for any act, error or omission of an estate, heir, legal representative or spouse outside the scope of such person's capacity as such, provided however that the spouse of a natural person Named Insured and the spouses of members or partners of joint venture or partnership Named Insureds are insureds with respect to such spouses' acts, errors or omissions in the conduct of the Named Insured's business.

D. Legal Liability - Damage To Premises

 Under B. Exclusions, 1. Applicable to Business Liability Coverage, Exclusion k. Damage To Property, is replaced by the following:

k. Damage To Property

"Property damage" to:

Property you own, rent or occupy, including any costs or expenses incurred by you, or any other
person, organization or entity, for repair, replacement, enhancement, restoration or maintenance of



- such property for any reason, including prevention of injury to a person or damage to another's property;
- 2. Premises you sell, give away or abandon, if the "property damage" arises out of any part of those premises;
- 3. Property loaned to you;
- 4. Personal property in the care, custody or control of the insured;
- 5. That particular part of any real property on which you or any contractors or subcontractors working directly or indirectly in your behalf are performing operations, if the "property damage" arises out of those operations; or
- 6. That particular part of any property that must be restored, repaired or replaced because "your work" was incorrectly performed on it.

Paragraph 2 of this exclusion does not apply if the premises are "your work" and were never occupied, rented or held for rental by you.

Paragraphs 1, 3 and 4, of this exclusion do not apply to "property damage" (other than damage by fire or explosion) to premises:

- (1) rented to you:
- (2) temporarily occupied by you with the permission of the owner, or
- (3) to the contents of premises rented to you for a period of 7 or fewer consecutive days.

A separate limit of insurance applies to Damage To Premises Rented To You as described in Section D – Liability and Medical Expenses Limits of Insurance.

Paragraphs 3, 4, 5, and 6 of this exclusion do not apply to liability assumed under a sidetrack agreement.

Paragraph 6 of this exclusion does not apply to "property damage" included in the "products-completed operations hazard."

 Under B. Exclusions, 1. Applicable to Business Liability Coverage, the following paragraph is added, and replaces the similar paragraph, if any, beneath paragraph (14) of the exclusion entitled Personal and Advertising injury:

Exclusions c, d, e, f, g, h, i, k, l, m, n, and o, do not apply to damage by fire to premises while rented to you or temporarily occupied by you with permission of the owner or to the contents of premises rented to you for a period of 7 or fewer consecutive days. A separate limit of insurance applies to this coverage as described in Section D. Liability And Medical Expenses Limits Of Insurance.

3. The first Paragraph under item 5. Damage To Premises Rented To You Limit of the section entitled Liability And Medical Expenses Limits Of Insurance is replaced by the following:

The most we will pay under Business Liability for damages because of "property damage" to any one premises, while rented to you or temporarily occupied by you with the permission of the owner, including contents of such premises rented to you for a period of 7 or fewer consecutive days, is the Damage to Premises Rented to You limit shown in the Declaration.

- E. Personal and Advertising Injury Discrimination or Humiliation
 - Under Liability and Medical Expenses Definitions, the definition of "personal and advertising injury" is amended to add the following:
 - h. Discrimination or humiliation that results in injury to the feelings or reputation of a natural person, but only if such discrimination or humiliation is:
 - (1) Not done intentionally by or at the direction of:
 - (a) The insured; or



- (b) Any "executive officer," director, stockholder, partner, member or manager (if you are a limited liability company) of the insured; and
- (2) Not directly or indirectly related to the employment, prospective employment, past employment or termination of employment of any person or person by any insured.
- 2. Under B. Exclusions, 1. Applicable to Business Liability Coverage, the exclusion entitled Personal and Advertising injury is amended to add the following additional exclusions:

(15) Discrimination Relating to Room, Dwelling or Premises

Caused by discrimination directly or indirectly related to the sale, rental, lease or sub-lease or prospective sale, rental, lease or sub-lease of any room, dwelling or premises by or at the direction of any insured.

(16) Employment Related Discrimination

Discrimination or humiliation directly or indirectly related to the employment, prospective employment, past employment or termination of employment of any person by any insured.

(17) Fines or Penalties

Fines or penalties levied or imposed by a governmental entity because of discrimination.

 This provision (Personal and Advertising Injury – Discrimination or Humiliation) does not apply if Personal and Advertising Injury Liability is excluded either by the provisions of the Policy or by endorsement.

F. Personal and Advertising Injury - Broadened Eviction

Under Liability and Medical Expenses Definitions, the definition of "Personal and advertising injury" is amended to delete Paragraph c. and replace it with the following:

c. The wrongful eviction from, wrongful entry into, or invasion of the right of private occupancy of a room dwelling or premises that a person or organization occupies committed by or on behalf of its owner, landlord or lessor.

G. Waiver of Subrogation - Blanket

We waive any right of recovery we may have against:

a. Any person or organization with whom you have a written contract that requires such a waiver.

All other terms and conditions of the Policy remain unchanged.



IMPORTANT: THIS ENDORSEMENT CONTAINS DUTIES THAT APPLY TO THE ADDITIONAL INSURED IN THE EVENT OF OCCURRENCE, OFFENSE, CLAIM OR SUIT. SEE PARAGRAPH C., OF THIS ENDORSEMENT FOR THESE DUTIES.

BLANKET ADDITIONAL INSURED ENDORSEMENT WITH PRODUCTS-COMPLETED OPERATIONS COVERAGE

& BLANKET WAIVER OF SUBROGATION

Architects, Engineers and Surveyors

This endorsement modifies insurance provided under the following:

BUSINESSOWNERS LIABILITY COVERAGE FORM BUSINESSOWNERS COMMON POLICY CONDITIONS

- A. Who is An Insured is amended to include as an insured any person or organization whom you are required to add as an additional insured on this policy under a written contract or written agreement; but the written contract or written agreement must be:
 - 1. Currently in effect or becoming effective during the term of this policy; and
 - 2. Executed prior to the:
 - a. "Bodily injury" or "property damage"; or
 - b. Offense that caused the "personal and advertising injury";

for which the additional insured seeks coverage

- B. The insurance provided to the additional insured is limited as follows:
 - 1. The person or organization is an additional insured only with respect to liability for "bodily injury", "property damage" or "personal and advertising injury" caused in whole or in part by:
 - a. Your acts or omissions; or
 - b. The acts or omissions of those acting on your behalf,

in the performance of your ongoing operations specified in the written contract or written agreement; or

- c. "Your work" that is specified in the written contract or written agreement, but only for "bodily injury" or "property damage" included in the "products-completed operations hazard", and only if:
 - The written contract or written agreement requires you to provide the additional insured such coverage; and
 - (2) This Coverage Part provides such coverage.
- 2. The Limits of Insurance applicable to the additional insured are those specified in the written contract or written agreement or in the Declarations of this policy, whichever is less. These Limits of Insurance are inclusive of, and not in addition to, the Limits of Insurance shown in the Declarations.
- 3. The insurance provided to the additional insured does not apply to "bodily injury", "property damage" or "personal and advertising injury" arising out of an architect's, engineer's, or surveyor's rendering of or failure to render any professional services including:
 - a. The preparing, approving, or failing to prepare or approve maps, shop drawings, opinions, reports, surveys, field orders, change orders or drawings and specifications by any architect, engineer or surveyor performing services on a project of which you serve as construction manager; or
 - Inspection, supervision, quality control, engineering or architectural services done by you on a project of which you serve as construction manager.



20020008520972413857318



- 4. The insurance provided to the additional insured does not apply to "bodily injury", "property damage" or "personal and advertising injury" arising out of construction or demolition work while you are acting as a construction or demolition contractor.
- C. Under Businessowners Liability Conditions, the condition entitled Duties In The Event of Occurrence, Offense, Claim or Suit is amended to add the following:

An additional insured under this endorsement will as soon as practicable:

- 1. Give written notice of an occurrence or an offense to us which may result in a claim or "suit" under this insurance;
- 2. Tender the defense and indemnity of any claim or "suit" to us for a loss we cover under this Coverage Part;
- 3. Except as provided for in paragraph D.2. below:
 - a. Tender the defense and indemnity of any claim or "suit" to any other insurer which also has insurance for a loss we cover under this Coverage Part; and
 - Agree to make available any other insurance which the additional insured has for a loss we cover under this Coverage Part.

We have no duty to defend or indemnify an additional insured under this endorsement until we receive written notice of a claim or "suit" from the additional insured.

- D. With respect only to the insurance provided by this endorsement, the condition entitled Other Insurance of the BUSINESSOWNERS COMMON POLICY CONDITIONS is amended to delete paragraphs 2. and 3. and replace them with the following:
 - This insurance is excess over any other insurance available to the additional insured, whether primary, excess, contingent or on any other basis, But if required by the written contract or written agreement, this insurance will be primary and noncontributory relative to insurance on which the additional insured is a Named Insured.
 - 3. When this insurance is excess, we will have no duty under Business Liability insurance to defend the additional insured against any "suit" if any other insurer has a duty to defend the additional insured against that "suit" If no other insurer defends, we will undertake to do so, but we will be entitled to the additional insured's rights against all those other insurers.

When this insurance is excess over other insurance, we will pay only our share of the amount of the loss, if any, that exceeds the sum of:

- (a) The total amount that all such other insurance would pay for the loss in the absence of this insurance; and
- (b) The total of all deductible and self-insured amounts under all that other insurance.

We will share the remaining loss, if any, with any other insurance that is not described in this Excess Insurance provision and was not bought specifically to apply in excess of the Limits of Insurance shown in the Declarations of this Coverage Part.

- E. The condition entitled Transfer of Rights of Recovery Against Others to Us of the BUSINESSOWNERS COMMON POLICY CONDITIONS is amended to deleted paragraph 2. and replace it with the following:
 - 2. We waive any right of recovery we may have against any person or organization with whom you have agreed to waive such right of recovery in a written contract or agreement because of payments we make for injury or damage arising out of your ongoing operations or "your work" done under a contract with that person or organization and included within the "products-completed operations hazard."

All other terms and conditions of the Policy remain unchanged.



THIS ENDORSEMENT CHANGES THE POLICY. PLEASE READ IT CAREFULLY.

PRIMARY AND NONCONTRIBUTORY-OTHER INSURANCE CONDITION

This endorsement modifies insurance provided under the following:

BUSINESSOWNERS COMMON POLICY CONDITIONS

The following is added to Paragraph H. Other Insurance and supersedes any provision to the contrary:

Primary And Noncontributory Insurance

This insurance is primary to and will not seek contribution from any other insurance available to an additional insured under your policy provided that:

- 1. The additional insured is a Named Insured under such other insurance; and
- 2. You have agreed in writing in a contract or agreement that this insurance would be primary and would not seek contribution from any other insurance available to the additional insured.

All other terms and conditions of the Policy remain unchanged.



DATE (MACODITYTY) 02/27/2019

THIS CERTIFICATE IS ISSUED AS A MATTER OF INFORMATION ONLY AND CONFERS NO RIGHTS UPON THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER. THIS CERTIFICATE DOES NOT AFFIRMATIVELY OR NEGATIVELY AMEND, EXTEND OR ALTER THE COVERAGE AFFORDED BY THE POLICIES BELOW. THIS CERTIFICATE OF INSURANCE DOES NOT CONSTITUTE A CONTRACT BETWEEN THE ISSUING INSURER(S), AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE OR PRODUCER, AND THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER.

IMPORTANT: If the certificate holder is an ADDITIONAL INSURED, the policy(ies) must have ADDITIONAL INSURED provisions or be endorsed. If SUBROGATION IS WAIVED, subject to the terms and conditions of the policy, certain policies may require an endorsement. A statement on this certificate does not confer rights to the conficate holder in lieu of such endorsement(s).

ans certificate does not comer rights to	I HITC C	eru	incate noider in near or su		1				
PRODUCER				CONTACT JULES C	CORMIER				
StateFarm GENE D FORTIER	PRIONE 337-984-2990 FAX 337-984-5084 [ACC, NO: 337-984-5084]								
1248 CAMELLIA BLVD			LE-MAIL UNIES C CODMIED TRIVINGTATEFARM COM						
(450 (1653)			ADDRESS: JULES.C. CORMIER, TAIK@STATEF7ARM,COM						
LAFAYETTE, LA 70508-	INSURER(S) AFFORDING COVERAGE NA								
	INSURER A. State Farm Fire and Casualty Company 251								
MSURED			INSURER B : State Farm Mulual Automobile Insurance Company 25178						
ARCHITECTS BEAZLEY MO	AP	AC = 0	MISURER C:						
300 HEYMANN BLVD		4. (1,							
				PISURER D :					
LAFAYETTE, LA 70503-2416		יכי	MISURER E:						
				INSURER F :					
COVERAGES CER	TIFICA	ATE	NUMBER: 001			REVISION NUME	ER:		
THIS IS TO CERTIFY THAT THE POLICIES	OF IN	SUF	RANCE LISTED BELOW HA	VE BEEN ISSUED TO	THE INSUR	ED NAMED ABOVE	FOR THE POL	ICY PERIOD	
INDICATED NOTWITHSTANDING ANY RE CERTIFICATE MAY BE ISSUED OR MAY I EXCLUSIONS AND CONDITIONS OF SUCH I	PERTA	MI.	THE INSURANCE AFFORD	ED BY THE POLICIE	S DESCRIBE				
	ADDUS		POLICY NUMBER	POLICY EFF	POLICY EXP		Umits		
COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY	JNSO_Y	ئىنىدە ا	I WAS HOUSE	i i	1	EACH DOCUMENT		0.000	
16. No. 11.	;					EACH OCCUMENCE TOAMAGE TO RENTED THE MISES (FASCOUR			
CLAIMS-MADE X OCCUR						PREMISES (Faccore			
		[MED EXP (Are one po	₅₀₀ 5 5.00	٠	
A	Y	Y	98-8B-X143-5	07/16/2018	07/16/2019	PERSONAL & ADV III	ILRY 5		
GENT AGGREGATE LIMIT APPLIES PER						GENERAL AGGREGA	± 3 4.00	0,000	
NZ () (255 1 1 1 1		1		į			4.20	0.000	
						PRODUCTS - COUPN			
CTHER							S		
AUTOMOBILE LINBILITY	Υ [Y	159 9842-A16-188	01/16/2019	07/16/2019	COMBINED SINGLE U	1.00	0.000	
ANY AUTO						BODELY INJURY (Per	erson) 5		
B OWNED SCHEDULES						HOCKLY INJURY (Per	scodem S		
HARED ACTOR	İ	3				PROPERTY DAMAGE			
AUTOS CINCY AUTOS ONLY						(free sections)			
	i								
ANDRESTATION X COORS	1					FACH COCURRENCE	3 1,00	0,000	
↑ EXCESSIDE CLAIMS-MADE	Y	Υ	98-GE-5834-1	07/16/2018	07/16/2019	AGGREGATE	2		
WORKERS COMPENSATION				<u>i</u>	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	PER	OTH-	···	
AND EMPLOYERS LIABILITY Y/11	į			į		STATUTE	ER .		
ANY PROPRIETGR/PARTNER/EXECUTIVE [TTT]				Ť	•	E.L. EACH ACCIDENT	; 3		
(Mandatory in NH)				:		EL DISCASCIFEA EN	PLOYER S		
il vas, describe under DESCHIPTION OF OPERATIONS below				İ		EL DISEASE FOLIC			
Decisia ties de de Communia ector	<u>†</u>								
		i				·	ì		
				1	i	<u>;</u>	1		
				· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	<u> </u>	;		·····	
DESCRIPTION OF OPERATIONS / LOCATIONS / VEHICL	ES INC	ORO	101, Additional Remarks Schedu	de, may be attached if mo	re space is requi	red)			
ARCHITECTS / 300 HEYMANN BLVD, LAF	AYFT	TF.	LA 70503-2416 / NON-OV	WHED AUTOS		,			
PROJECT: ST. BERNARD PARISH NEW P	UBLIC	C LII	BRARY - MERAUX LA						
						ļ			
ADDITIONAL INSURED WITH WAIVER OF	SUB	ROC	BATION: ST BERNARD F	PARISH GOVERNM	ENT				
						į			
OCCUPATION AND LINE DEC				CANCELLATION					
CERTIFICATE HOLDER				CANCELLATION					
						DESCRIBED POLICE			
		ACCORDANCE W		EREOF, NOTICE	WILL OR U	ELIVERED IN			
ST. BERNARO PARISH NEV	LIBRARY - MERAUX LA	1 ACCONDANCE W	IIIG F GEN						
ST. BERNARD PARISH GOV	T	L		$\leftarrow \setminus \leftarrow \setminus \rightarrow \downarrow$					
8201 W JUDGE PEREZ DRI	νE			AUTHORIZED REPRESE	/ IA	\ \ \ \ \	•		
CHALMETTE, LA 70043	-			1	>1/1/c	1 1	$\alpha \sim \alpha$		
CHALMETTE, DC70043				1. / 11	エヌレン	レノリ	tim «		
				11 / 3 10	88-2015 40	ORD CORPORA	TION All riol	hts reserved.	

ACORD 25 (2016/03)

The ACORD name and logo are redistered marks of ACORD

1001486 137849 12 90-16-2016



DATE (MM/DD/YYYY) 2/26/2019

THIS CERTIFICATE IS ISSUED AS A MATTER OF INFORMATION ONLY AND CONFERS NO RIGHTS UPON THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER. THIS CERTIFICATE DOES NOT AFFIRMATIVELY OR NEGATIVELY AMEND, EXTEND OR ALTER THE COVERAGE AFFORDED BY THE POLICIES BELOW. THIS CERTIFICATE OF INSURANCE DOES NOT CONSTITUTE A CONTRACT BETWEEN THE ISSUING INSURER(S), AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE OR PRODUCER, AND THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER.

IMPORTANT: If the certificate holder is an ADDITIONAL INSURED, the policy(ies) must be endorsed. If SUBROGATION IS WAIVED, subject to the terms and conditions of the policy, certain policies may require an endorsement. A statement on this certificate does not confer rights to the certificate holder in lieu of such endorsement(s)

certificate holder in lieu of such endorsement(s).												
PRODUCER						CONTACT Debbie Rachal						
Alexander and Sanders Insurance Agency, Inc					PHONE (225) 295-2995 FAX (A/C, No. Ext): (225) 368-2145						-2145	
4610 BLUEBONNET BLVD., SUITE A				E-MAIL ADDRESS: info@alexsand.com								
										NAIC #		
BATON ROUGE LA 70809					INSURERA: XL-XL Specialty Insurance Co						37885	
INSURED					INSURER B:							
Architects Beazley Moliere APAC					INSURER C:							
P.O. Box 51877					INSURER D:							
				9) T	INSURER E :							
Lafaye	tte LA 70	505			INSURER F:							
COVER				NUMBER:18/19 PL				REVISION NUM	MBER:			
THIS IS TO CERTIFY THAT THE POLICIES OF INSURANCE LISTED BELOW HAVE BEEN ISSUED TO THE INSURED NAMED ABOVE FOR THE POLICY PERIOD INDICATED. NOTWITHSTANDING ANY REQUIREMENT, TERM OR CONDITION OF ANY CONTRACT OR OTHER DOCUMENT WITH RESPECT TO WHICH THIS CERTIFICATE MAY BE ISSUED OR MAY PERTAIN, THE INSURANCE AFFORDED BY THE POLICIES DESCRIBED HEREIN IS SUBJECT TO ALL THE TERMS, EXCLUSIONS AND CONDITIONS OF SUCH POLICIES. LIMITS SHOWN MAY HAVE BEEN REDUCED BY PAID CLAIMS.												
INSR LTR	TYPE OF INSURANCE	INSD	SUBR	POLICY NUMBER		POLICY EFF (MM/DD/YYYY)	POLICY EXP (MM/DD/YYYY)		LIMITS			
	COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY		_					EACH OCCURRENC		\$		
	CLAIMS-MADE OCCUR		l					DAMAGE TO RENTE PREMISES (Ea occ	ED Lirience)	\$		
			ĺ					MED EXP (Any one		\$		
								PERSONAL & ADV	INJURY	\$		
GEN'	LAGGREGATE LIMIT APPLIES PER:							GENERAL AGGREG	ATE	5		
	POLICY PRO-		ļ					PRODUCTS - COMP	P/OP AGG	\$		
	OTHER:	 	ļ							S		
	OMOBILE LIABILITY	1	l					(Ea accident)		\$		
	ANY AUTO ALL OWNED SCHEDULED							BODILY INJURY (P		\$		
-	AUTOS AUTOS NON-OWNED						BODILY INJURY (Per accident) S PROPERTY DAMAGE c					
	HIRED AUTOS AUTOS							(Per accident)	-	\$		
	- Land -	┼	 							5		
 	UMBRELLA LIAB OCCUR							EACH OCCURRENC	DE	\$		
 	EXCESS LIAB CLAIMS-MADE	-						AGGREGATE		s		
	DED RETENTION S KERS COMPENSATION	┼	ļ					T OES	1079	s		
AND EMPLOYERS' LIABILITY			j			PER STATUTE	OTH- ER					
ANY PROPRIETOR/PARTNER/EXECUTIVE OFFICER/MEMBER EXCLUDED?							E.L. EACH ACCIDENT S					
(Mandatory in NH) If yes, describe under		1	ļ		1			E.L. DISEASE - EAE		\$		
DESC	DÉSCRIPTION OF OPERATIONS below							E.L. DISEASE - POLICY LIMIT S				
i	FESSIONAL LIABILITY	1	Y	DFR9927676	ļ	7/2/2018	7/2/2019	PER CLAIM			\$2,000,000	
CLA	IMS MADE FORM							AGGREGATE			\$2,000,000	
DESCRIPTION OF OPERATIONS / LOCATIONS / VEHICLES (ACORD 101, Additional Remarks Schodule, may be attached if more space is required) RE: St. Bernard Parish New Public Library Meraux LA												
ARCHITECT - FOR PROFESSIONAL LIABILITY COVERAGE, THE AGGREGATE LIMIT IS THE TOTAL INSURANCE AVAILABLE FOR ALL COVERED CLAIMS PRESENTED WITHIN THE POLICY PERIOD. THE LIMIT WILL BE REDUCED BY PAYMENTS OF INDEMNITY AND EXPENSE. Waiver of subrogation included on Professional Liability policy as required by written contract.												
CERTIFICATE HOLDER CANCELLATION												
	W				JANU	LLL						
St Bernard Parish Government Attn: Teri Doskey					SHOULD ANY OF THE ABOVE DESCRIBED POLICIES BE CANCELLED BEFORE THE EXPIRATION DATE THEREOF, NOTICE WILL BE DELIVERED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE POLICY PROVISIONS.							
8201 West Judge Perez Drive Chalmette, LA 70043-1611					AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE							
·						Wyatt Sanders/DRACH Whom Inc.						
									_			



02/26/2019

THIS CERTIFICATE IS ISSUED AS A MATTER OF INFORMATION ONLY AND CONFERS NO RIGHTS UPON THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER. THIS CERTIFICATE DOES NOT AFFIRMATIVELY OR NEGATIVELY AMEND, EXTEND OR ALTER THE COVERAGE AFFORDED BY THE POLICIES BELOW. THIS CERTIFICATE OF INSURANCE DOES NOT CONSTITUTE A CONTRACT BETWEEN THE ISSUING INSURER(S), AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE OR PRODUCER, AND THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER.

IMPORTANT: If the certificate holder is an ADDITIONAL INSURED, the policy(les) must have ADDITIONAL INSURED provisions or be endorsed. If SUBROGATION IS WAIVED, subject to the terms and conditions of the policy, certain policies may require an endorsement. A statement on this certificate does not confer rights to the certificate holder in lieu of such endorsement(s). PRODUCER Ira Young & Associates, Inc. 4029 Highway 90 East Broussard, LA 70518 Ira Young & Associates CONTACT Ira Young & Associates NAME: PHONE (A/C, No, Ext): 337-837-3838 337-837-3838 FAX (A/C, No): 337-837-6838 ADDRESS: INSURER(S) AFFORDING COVERAGE NAIC# INSURER A : Louisiana Workers Comp. Corp. INSURED Architects Beazley Moliere A Professional Architectural Corporation P.O. Box 51877 Lafayette, LA 70505-1877 INSURER B : INSURER C: INSURER D : INSURER E INSURER F: COVERAGES CERTIFICATE NUMBER: REVISION NUMBER: THIS IS TO CERTIFY THAT THE POLICIES OF INSURANCE LISTED BELOW HAVE BEEN ISSUED TO THE INSURED NAMED ABOVE FOR THE POLICY PERIOD INDICATED. NOTWITHSTANDING ANY REQUIREMENT, TERM OR CONDITION OF ANY CONTRACT OR OTHER DOCUMENT WITH RESPECT TO WHICH THIS CERTIFICATE MAY BE ISSUED OR MAY PERTAIN, THE INSURANCE AFFORDED BY THE POLICIES DESCRIBED HEREIN IS SUBJECT TO ALL THE TERMS, EXCLUSIONS AND CONDITIONS OF SUCH POLICIES. LIMITS SHOWN MAY HAVE BEEN REDUCED BY PAID CLAIMS. ADDL SUBR NSR LIR TYPE OF INSURANCE POLICY EFF POLICY EXP POLICY NUMBER LIMITS COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY EACH OCCURRENCE
DAMAGE TO RENTED
PREMISES (Ea occurrence) CLAIMS-MADE OCCUR MED EXP (Any one person) PERSONAL & ADV INJURY GENT AGGREGATE LIMIT APPLIES PER: GENERAL AGGREGATE POLICY JECT PRODUCTS - COMPIOP AGG OTHER: AUTOMOBILE LIABILITY COMBINED SINGLE LIMIT ANY AUTO BODILY INJURY (Per person) SCHEDULED AUTOS OWNED AUTOS ONLY BODILY INJURY (Per accident) PROPERTY DAMAGE (Per accident) HIRED ONLY NON-OWNED UMBRELLA LIAB OCCUR EACH OCCURRENCE **EXCESS LIAB** CLAIMS-MADE AGGREGATE DED RETENTION S WORKERS COMPENSATION AND EMPLOYERS' LIABILITY X STATUTE ANY PROPRIETOR/PARTNER/EXECUTIVE OFFICER/MEMBER EXCLUDED? (Mandatory in NH) 130656 07/16/2018 07/16/2019 χ 1,000,000 E.L. EACH ACCIDENT 1,000,000 E.L. DISEASE - EA EMPLOYER If yes, describe under DESCRIPTION OF OPERATIONS below 1,000,000 E.L. DISEASE - POLICY LIMIT DESCRIPTION OF OPERATIONS / LOCATIONS / VEHICLES (ACORD 101, Additional Remarks Schedule, may be attached if more space is required) ST BERNARD PARISH NEW PUBLIC LIBRARY - MERAUX, LA CERTIFICATE HOLDER CANCELLATION STBER-1 SHOULD ANY OF THE ABOVE DESCRIBED POLICIES BE CANCELLED BEFORE THE EXPIRATION DATE THEREOF, NOTICE WILL BE DELIVERED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE POLICY PROVISIONS. St. Bernard Parish Government 8201 W. Judge Perez Dr. Chalmette, LA 70043 AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE

ACORD 25 (2016/03)

© 1988-2015 ACORD CORPORATION. All rights reserved.